Deanship of Graduate Studies Al- Quds University

# Speciation and removal of Cr(III) and Cr(VI) by continuous flow method using low cost adsorbents

Talib Musa Ahmad Ihmied

M.Sc. Thesis

Jerusalem- Palestine

1427 / 2006

# Speciation and removal of Cr(III) and Cr(VI) by continuous flow method using low cost adsorbents

Prepared by

# Talib Musa Ahmad Ihmied

B.Sc.: Chemistry, Bethlehem University, Palestine

Supervised By

# Dr. Adnan Manassra

Associ. Prof. Analytical Chemistry

Dr. Mustafa Khamis

Dr. Magdy el-Dakiky

Associ. Prof. Physical Chemistry

Associ. Prof. Analytical Chemistry

A thesis Submitted in Partial fulfillment of requirements for the degree of Master in Applied and Industrial Technology Department of Chemistry and Chemical Technology Deanship of Graduate Studies Al- Quds University 1427 / 2006 Al- Quds University Deanship of Graduate Studies Department of Chemistry and Chemical Technology



Speciation and removal of Cr(III) and Cr(VI) by continuous flow method using low cost adsorbents

Prepared by Talib Musa Ahmad Ihmied Registration No.: 20111521

Supervised By

Dr. Adnan Manassra

Associ. Prof. Analytical Chemistry

Dr. Mustafa Khamis Associ. Prof. Physical Chemistry Dr. Magdy el-Dakiky

Associ. Prof. Analytical Chemistry

Master thesis submitted and accepted, date: .....

The names and signatures of the examining committee members are as follows:

1-Head of Committee:	Dr. Adnan Manassra	Signature
2-Internal Examiner:	Dr. Hussein Alkam	Signature
3-External Examiner:	Dr. Awni Khateeb	Signature

Jerusalem- Palestine 1427/ 2006 ТО

# **MY PARENTES,**

# MY WIFE & MY FAMILY

### Declaration

I certify that this thesis submitted for the degree of Master is the result of my own research, except where otherwise acknowledged, and that this thesis (or any part of the same) has not been submitted for a higher degree to any other university or institute.

Signed:....

Talib Musa Ahmad Ihmied

Date:

### Acknowledgements

I would like to express my endless thanks to God for conciliation, and providing patience.

I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my supervisors Dr. Adnan Manassra, Dr. Mustafa Khamis and Dr. Magdy El-Dakiky who guided this work and helped whenever I was in need. And I thank them for their generous advice, excellent suggestions, constructive criticism, and invaluable assistance.

I would like to thank the staff of the Center for Chemical and Biological Analysis in Al-Quds University that assisted me in my work especially Mr. Muhannad Qure for his help in the ICP and AAS analysis.

I would like to extend my appreciation to Dr. Ali Alfatafta the Director General of Palestinian National Agricultural Research Center (NARC) and to my colleagues for their assistance and time.

Last, my heartfelt thank to everyone contributes towards the progress of this work, provides help, moral support and who made this thesis possible and an enjoyable experience for me.

#### Abstract

Chromium exists mainly in two oxidation states III and VI. The higher oxidation state is known for its severe toxicity to humans and environment. According to International environmental quality standards; the maximum allowed level for Cr(VI) should not exceed 0.05 ppm in drinking water <sup>(2)</sup>. The lower oxidation state is less harmful and is allowed to have a value of 5 ppm. Standard analytical procedure using ICP-AES or atomic absorption spectrometry do not allow for the separate detection of these ions and hence invoke expensive remediation processes. In previous work batch reactor process identified wool as a good absorber of Cr(VI) at low pH. In this work, sand and wool are utilized for continuous removal of chromium from aqueous solution. The results indicate that sand at low pH absorbs Cr(III) efficiently and selectively with more than 99% removal and hence leaving Cr(VI) in solution. On the other hand, wool is found to be more selective towards Cr(VI). Two sequential columns are designed and optimized for speciation and removal of chromium. The first was made of sand and the other is from wool. Flow rates, pH, contact time, column depth, initial metal concentration, adsorbent size, and wool dyeing with AVN are found to affect the efficiency of speciation and removal. The results showed that the initial concentration of chromium has a clear effect on the percent removal of chromium. The experimental adsorption data on wool using continuous flow method could be explained in terms of two forms of actions occurring simultaneously. The first is reversible form (desorption) and the other is irreversible form (adsorption). The desorption is found dependent on temperature and contact time between the mobile phase, Cr(VI) buffered solution, and wool. The experimental results points out that continuous method is efficient, fast and low cost for the speciation of Cr(III) and Cr(VI) and could be applied at large for industrial wastewater treatment.

A freshwater plant, duckweed which is uniquely suitable for aquatic toxicity tests is utilized to study the accumulation of chromium at different temperature. It was found that the percentage removal is small. And the duckweed is dead because the accumulation of  $Cr(VI)^{(128)}$ .

#### الملخص

عنصر الكروم موجود على عدة أشكال تأكسد في الطبيعة ومن أهم هذه الأشكال الكروم الثلاثي والسداسي التأكسد. الكروم السداسي معروف بتأثيره السام على البشر والطبيعة واعتمادا على معايير الجودة العالمية للبيئة يجب أن لا يزيد تركيز هذا الايون على 0.05 ملغم/ لتر في المياه المستخدمة للشرب. أما الكروم الثلاثي التأكسد فهو اقل ضررا والحد المسموح به في المياه هو 5 ملغم / لتر. حيث يستخدم جهازي انبعاث الطيف الذري (ICP-ASE) و الامتصاص الذري (AAS) في الكشف عن عنصر الكروم ولكن لا تستطيف تكافي عن عنصر الكروم ولكن لا تستطيع هذه الأجهزة الكشف عن هذه الايونات وفصلهما يتطلب تكاليف على المتر.

في العمل السابق وجد أن الصوف الطبيعي ماص جيدا للكروم السداسي على درجات حموضة منخفضة وذلك باستخدام عملية النقع (Batch Technique). أما في هذا العمل فاستخدمنا الرمل و الصوف الطبيعي لإز الة الكروم من المياه العادمة باستخدام التدفق المستمر (Continuous Flow). حيث وجدنا أن الرمل يمتص الكروم الثلاثي وبشكل جيد وانتقائي على درجات حموضة موضية منخفضة، وقد وصلت نسبة الإز الة لهذا الايون حوالي ٩٩% تاركا الكروم السداسي في المحلول أما الصوف فرجدنا أن الرمل يمتص الكروم الثلاثي وبشكل جيد وانتقائي ملى درجات الموضية وبناء العدين ماصوف الطبيعي لإز الة الكروم من المياه العادمة باستخدام التدفق المستمر (Continuous Flow). حيث وجدنا أن الرمل يمتص الكروم الثلاثي وبشكل جيد وانتقائي على درجات حموضة منخفضة، وقد وصلت نسبة الإز الة لهذا الايون حوالي ٩٩% تاركا الكروم السداسي في المحلول أما الصوف فوجدنا انه يمتص الكروم السداسي وبشكل انتقائي على درجة حموضة ١. وبناء المحلول أما الصرف فوجدنا انه يمتص الكروم السداسي وبشكل انتقائي على درجات والأخر صوف.

صممت التجارب لدر اسة تأثير عوامل مختلفة على إز الة الكروم وهي سرعة التدفق، درجة الحموضة، زمن التلامس، ارتفاع الصوف في الأنبوب، تركيز الكروم الأولي، حجم مادة الامتصاص، وصباغة الصوف. حيث أظهرت النتائج أن تركيز الكروم الأولي له تأثير واضح على نسبة الإزالة. حيث وجدنا أن هناك امتصاص (adsorption) على الصوف وأيضا ايونات من الكروم تعود مرة أخرى إلى المحلول (desorption). ووجد أن (desorption) يعتمد على درجة الحرارة وزمن ترك الأبوب. حيث تشير النتائج بان طريقة (desorption) على الصوف وأيضا ايونات من الكروم تعود مرة أخرى إلى المحلول (desorption). ووجد أن (desorption) يعتمد على درجة الحرارة وزمن مرك الأبوب. حيث تشير النتائج بان طريقة (Desorption) يعتمد على درجة الحرارة وزمن مرك الأبوب. حيث تشير النتائج بان طريقة (desorption) يعتمد على درجة الحرارة وزمن مرك الأبوب. حيث تشير النتائج بان طريقة (Desorption) يعتمد على درجة الحرارة مرك من الخفضة وسريعة ويمكن أن تطبق بشكل أوسع واكبر في معالجة المياه الصناعية.

كما استخدمنا أيضا العدس المائي (Duckweed) لإزالة الكروم على درجات حرارة مختلفة ولكن العدس المائي مات بسبب تراكم تركيز الكروم في العدس المائي، حيث وجد أن نسبة الإزالة كانت قليلة.

# **Table of Contents**

	Page
Declaration	i
Acknowledgement	ii
Abstract	iii
Arabic abstract	iv
Table of contents	v
List of tables	vii
List of figures	ix
List of abbreviations	xi
Chapter one: Introduction	1
I.1. Chromium environmental background	2
I.2. Treatment technologies	2
I.2.1. Reduction	3
I.2.2. Chemical precipitation	4
I.2.3. Adsorption	5
I.2.4. Ion exchange	6
I.3. Speciation methods	7
I.4. Chromium toxicity	9
I.5. Detection of chromium	9
I.5.1. ICP-AES	9
I.5.2. ASS	10
I.6. Previous work	10
I.7. Study objectives	11
Chapter two: Experimental	12
II.1. Instrumentation	13
II.2. Materials	13
II.2.1. Preparation of adsorbents	13

II.2.2. preparation of solutions				
II.3. Adsorption experiments				
Chapter three: Results and discussion	17			
III.1. Adsorption on wool/sand columns	18			
III.2. Removal of chromium(VI) by wool	21			
III.2.1. Effect of initial concentration of Cr(VI)	21			
III.2.1.1. Continuous elution flow of Cr(VI)	21			
III.2.1.2 Continuous flow of Cr(VI)	25			
III.2.2. Effect of dye on the percent removal of Cr(VI)	29			
III.2.3. Effect of flow rate	31			
III.2.4. Effect of contact time	32			
III.2.5. Effect of pH				
III.2.6. Effect of addition Cr(VI) with continuous	34			
elution.				
III.2.7. Effect of column depth	36			
III.2.8. Desorption thermodynamics	37			
III.3. Removal of chromium(III) by sand				
III.3.1. Effect of initial concentration of Cr(III)				
III.3.2. Effect of sand column on the pH of effluent				
solution				
III.3.3. Effect of column depth	49			
III.4. Potential of speciation	50			
IV. Conclusion				
Chapter four: Removal of chromium by duckweed				
V.1. Removal of chromium by duckweed	54			
VI. References				

## List of tables

Table No.	Description	Page
Table 3.1.	Mass of Cr(III), Cr(VI) and their 1:1 mixture were eluted from wool and sand columns loaded with 5.59 mg Cr(III), 5.78 mg Cr(VI) and 5.89 mg of 1:1 mixture at room temperature and different pH 1.00. The elution volume was 500 ml, wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm, sand size 18-mesh, sand weight 120.0 g and sand depth 19.0 cm.	19
Table 3.2.	Mass of Cr(III) and Cr(VI) eluted from wool columns having different wool fiber length and columns packed with different percentage mixture of wool and sand by loading 2.91 mg of 1:1 mixture of Cr(III) and Cr(VI) at different pH and room temperature. The elution volume was 500 ml.	20
Table 3.3.	Percent removal of Cr(VI) eluted from wool by loading of 0.455, 0.947, 4.79 9.82, and 19.9 mg of Cr(VI). The elution volume was 1000 ml at room temperature and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 2.30 ml/min, wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm.	22
Table 3.4.	Percent removal of $Cr(VI)$ by wool for continuous flow by passing 3000 ml of different concentration of $Cr(VI)$ through wool column at room temperature and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 6.0 ml/min, wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm.	25
Table 3.5.	Percent removal of Cr(VI) by wool column loaded with 5.09 mg of chromium at different flow rates. Elution was performed with 10 aliquot of 100 ml at room temperature and pH 1.00. Wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm.	31
Table 3.6.	Percent removal of Cr(VI) by wool loaded with 0.501 mg of Cr(VI) as function of contact time. Elution was performed with 10 aliquots of 100 ml at room temperature and pH 1.00. Wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm.	32
Table 3.7.	Removal of Cr(VI) by wool loaded with seven times (cycles) 0.487 mg of Cr(VI). After each cycle the elution volume was 1000 ml of buffer solution at room temperature and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 2.30 ml/min, wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm.	34
Table 3.8.	Effect of column bed depth on the percentage removal of $Cr(VI)$ by wool by loaded with 4.86 mg of $Cr(VI)$ . The elution volume was 1000 at room temperature and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 2.30 ml/min, and wool fiber length 0.50 cm.	36
Table 3.9.	Thermodynamic parameters for the desorption of Cr(VI) from wool at different temperature (20, 27, 35 °C), and wool fiber length 0.50cm , wool weight 26.0 g .	41

- Table 3.10.Change of pH of the influent by passing through the sand column.
- Table 3.11.Effect of column bed depth on the percentage removal of Cr(III) by sand49by loaded with 6.23 mg of Cr(III). The elution volume was 1000 at roomtemperature and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 2.30 ml/min, and sand 18-mesh.

48

- Table 3.12.Removal of Cr(VI) by wool by adding two times\* of 100 ml of 48.6 ppm50Cr(VI) then eluted with 1000 ml of buffer pH 1.00 after each time through<br/>three sequential columns packed with wool at room temperature. The flow<br/>rate was 2.30 ml/min, and wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 78.0 g<br/>and wool depth 57.0 cm.
- Table 3.13.Removal of Cr(III) by sand by adding four times of 100 ml of 62.3 ppm51Cr(III) then eluted with 1000 ml of buffer pH 1.00 after each time through<br/>three sequential columns packed with sand at room temperature. The flow<br/>rate was 2.30 ml/min, and sand 18-mesh, weight 360.0 g and 57.0 cm depth.
- Table 4.14.Percentage removal of Cr(VI) by Duckweed by adding 10.0 g of fresh57Duckweed to the one liter solution contains 7.0 ppm of Cr(VI) and nutritionat three different temperatures 23, 25 and 28 °C.
- Table 4.15.Percentage removal of Cr(VI) by Duckweed by adding 10.0 g of fresh58Duckweed to the one liter solution contains 7.0 ppm of Cr(VI) and nutritionat 25 °C.

# List of figures

Figure No.	Description	Page
Figure 2.1.	Columns of wool and sand	15
Figure 2.2.	Columns of wool and sand	16
Figure 3.3	Mass of Cr(VI) uptake by wool after loading the wool columns with 0.455, 0.947, 4.79, 9.82, and 19.9 mg of Cr(VI). The elution volume was 1000 ml having pH 1.00 at room temperature. The flow rate was 2.30 ml/min, wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm.	23
Figure 3.4.	Mass of Cr(VI) eluted at different volumes of elution buffer from wool columns loaded with 0.455, 0.947, 4.79, 9.82, and 19.9 mg of Cr(VI) at room temperature and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 2.30 ml/min, wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm.	24
Figure 3.5A.	Uptake of $Cr(VI)$ by wool by passing 3000 ml of different concentration of $Cr(VI)$ solution through wool column at room temperature and at pH 1.00. The flow rate was 6.0 ml/min, wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm.	26
Figure 3.5B.	Percent removal of $Cr(VI)$ by wool by passing 3000 ml of different concentration of $Cr(VI)$ solution through wool column at room temperature and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 6.0 ml/min, wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm.	27
Figure 3.6.	Mass of different concentration of $Cr(VI)$ uptake by wool by passing 3000 ml of different concentration of $Cr(VI)$ solution through wool column, at room temperature and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 6.0 ml/min, wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm.	28
Figure 3.7.	Mass of Cr(VI) uptake by wool, wool dyed with 0.20 g of AVN and wool dyed with 0.40 g of AVN by passing 3000 ml of 4.95 ppm Cr(VI) solution through wool column, at room temperature and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 2.30 ml/min, wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm.	30
Figure 3.8.	Mass of Cr(VI) leached from wool loaded with 0.501 mg of Cr(VI) as function of contact time. Elution was performed with 10 aliquots of 100 ml at room temperature and pH 1.00. Wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm.	33
Figure 3.9.	Mass of Cr(VI) uptake by wool loaded with seven times (cycles) 0.487 mg of Cr(VI). After each cycle the elution volume was 1000 ml of buffer solution at room temperature and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 2.30 ml/min, wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm.	35

Figure 3.10.	Mass of Cr(VI) eluted in each volume by passing $10.0*10^3$ ml of 5.09 ppm Cr(VI) solution through wool column, at room temperature and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 2.30 ml/min, wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm.	39
Figure 3.11.	Van't Hoff plot for the desorption of $Cr(VI)$ from wool by adding 3000 ml of buffer pH 1.00 on wool contain 604 mg of $Cr(VI)$ with stirring for 180 minutes and took 5 ml for 15.0 times from solution for analysis during 180 minutes at different temperature (20, 27, 35 °C), and wool size 0.50 cm , wool weight 26.0 g.	40
Figure 3.12A	Breakthrough curves of removal of Cr(III), by sand at different initial concentrations at room temperature and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 6.0 ml/min, sand size 18-mesh, sand weight 120.0 g and sand depth19.0 cm.	44
Figure 3.12B.	Uptake of Cr(III) by sand by passing 3000 ml of different concentration of Cr(III) solution at room temperature and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 6.0 ml/min, sand size 18-mesh, sand weight 120.0 g and sand depth 19.0 cm.	45
Figure 3.12C.	Percent removal Cr(III) by sand by passing 3000 ml of different concentration of Cr(III) solution at room temperature, and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 6.0 ml/min, sand size 18-mesh, sand weight 120.0 g and sand depth 19.0 cm.	46
Figure 3.13.	Mass of Cr(III) uptake by sand by passing 3000 ml of different concentration of Cr(III) solution at room temperature and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 6.0 ml/min, sand size 18-mesh, sand weight 120.0 g and sand depth 19.0 cm.	47
Figure 3.14.	The various duckweeds species	55
Figure 3.15.	Percentage removal of $Cr(VI)$ by Duckweed by adding 10.0 g of fresh Duckweed to one liter solution contains 7.0 ppm of $Cr(VI)$ and nutrition (Duckweed beaker) and other one liter solution contain 7.0 ppm of $Cr(VI)$ and nutrition (control beaker) at 25 °C.	59

# **List of Abbreviations**

EPA	Environmental Protection Agency				
Cr(III)	Trivalent chromium ion				
Cr(VI)	Hexavalent chromium ion				
ppm	Parts per million (mg/l)				
IRN77 and SKN1	Cation exchange resins				
ICP- AES	Inductively Coupled Plasma-Atomic Emission Spectrometry				
AAS	Atomic Absorption Spectrometry				
AVN	Acid alizarin Violet N				
K <sub>c</sub>	The equilibrium constant				
ΔH°:	The enthalpy change				
ΔG°	The free energy change				
$\Delta S^{\circ}$	The entropy				
Т	The temperature in Kelvin				
R	The gas constant = $8.3314 \text{ J/ K}$ mol				
$M_{i}$	The initial mass of chromium				
$M_L$	The mass of chromium leached				
C <sub>c</sub>	The concentration of Cr(VI) in control beaker (ppm)				
C <sub>d</sub>	The concentration of Cr(VI) in duckweed beaker (ppm)				
$pH_i$	pH of influent solution				
$pH_{f}$	pH of effluent solution				
O.N	Over night				

I INTRODUCTION

#### I.1. Chromium environmental impact

Chromium (Cr) is a metallic element which is listed by the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) as one of 129 priority pollutants <sup>(1, 2)</sup>. Chromium is found in all phases of the environment, including air, water and soil and it occurs in several oxidation states ranging from  $Cr^{2+}$  to  $Cr^{6+}$ , with the trivalent and hexavalent states being the most stable and common forms <sup>(3, 4)</sup>. Therefore, it can be both beneficial and toxic to animals and humans depending on its oxidation state and concentration <sup>(5-8).</sup> These forms display different chemical, biological, as well as environmental properties. The trivalent state is insoluble at higher pH levels and is fairly easy to remove from water. The hexavalent state is very soluble over a broad pH range and considered to be the most toxic form of chrome. Cr(III) is an important component of a balanced human and animal diet and its deficiency causes disturbance to the glucose and lipids metabolism in humans and animals <sup>(9, 10)</sup>. In contrast, Cr(VI) is highly toxic carcinogen and may cause death to animals and humans if ingested in large doses <sup>(11, 12)</sup>. Hexavalent chromium compounds are being used in a wide variety of commercial processes and unregulated disposal of the chromium containing effluent has led to the contamination of soil, sediment, surface and ground waters <sup>(13, 14)</sup>.

According to international standards wastewater effluents must not contain more than 0.05 ppm Cr(VI) and 5.0 ppm Cr(III) <sup>(2, 6)</sup>. Most of the Cr(VI) found in nature as a result of domestic and industrial emissions. Interaction of Cr(VI) molecules with organic compounds can be reduced to a comparatively less toxic trivalent form. Cr(III) forms stable complex with negatively charged inorganic and organic compounds, Remediation of Cr(VI) contaminated soil and groundwater has focused on reduction of Cr(VI) to Cr(III) <sup>(13, 14)</sup>. Recently, direct metabolic reduction of Cr(VI) has received significant interest among researchers since the technology appears to be cost effective and does not produce secondary wastes. A range of bacteria are capable of using Cr(VI) as a terminal electron acceptor in their metabolic process and reduce Cr(VI) to insoluble and less toxic Cr(III), theoretically resulting in the immobilization of chromium in the subsurface <sup>(15-20)</sup>.

Chromium is commonly used in various industries because of the characteristics of the metal and its compounds, resulting in large quantities of this element being discharged into the environment <sup>(21, 22)</sup>. These industries are metallurgical, electroplating, production of paints and pigments, tanning, and wood preservation <sup>(23, 24)</sup>. The tanning industry is an especially large contributor of chromium pollution to water resources. Leaching and seepage of Cr(VI) from the soils into the groundwater posses a considerable health hazard <sup>(25)</sup>.

#### I.2. Treatment technologies

In the different compartments of the environment, chromium occurs mainly in the oxidation states (III) and (VI). These compounds have different solubilities and toxicities. While Cr(III) is an essential trace element and important for the glucose tolerance factor, Cr(VI) is highly carcinogenic and mutagenic <sup>(7, 8)</sup>. Therefore, it is necessary for risk assessment, not only to determine the total chromium in the different environmental compartments, but also to determine chromium in its different oxidation states. There are various treatment techniques for recovering or removing chromium from wastewater chemical reduction <sup>(26-30)</sup> and precipitation <sup>(14, 31)</sup>, ion exchange <sup>(32-37)</sup>, membrane technologies <sup>(38, 39)</sup> and adsorption <sup>(40-54)</sup> by several types of adsorbents; activated carbon <sup>(55-58)</sup>, fly ash <sup>(59)</sup> and bone charcoal <sup>(60, 61)</sup> are examples of these adsorbents. In many cases,

the environmentally most compatible and cost effective solution comprises a combination of two or more of these processes. Most of these methods suffer from some drawback such as high capital and operational costs. Some of these methods are introduced below:

#### I.2.1. Reduction

Reduction is the gain of electrons, thereby decreasing the valence of an ion to a more negative state. Cr(VI) can be reduced to trivalent chromium, which is much less soluble and is an essential trace nutrient. The mechanisms of Cr(VI) reduction are technologically and biologically important because they convert a toxic, mobile element into a less toxic, immobile form. It is essential to understand these processes since reduction products, as well as their stability, are dependent on specific redox mechanisms and the environment. The most chemical reactants used for converting Cr(VI) to Cr(III) are, ferrous compounds, hydrogen peroxide (H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>), reductive sulfur compounds, hydrazine (H<sub>2</sub>NNH<sub>2</sub>), hydroxylamine (H<sub>2</sub>N-OH) and formaldehyde (HCHO). Most of these reducing agents are applied in aqueous acidic solution except for Fe(II), hydrazine, and hydroxylamine  $^{(62-64)}$ . Bioremediation processes have also been found to transform Cr(VI) to Cr(III)  $^{(10, 13)}$ .

Chemical method and electrochemical are two methods used to remove Cr(VI) from industrial wastewater and both are based on the same general reaction:

$$3Fe(II)_{(aq)} + Cr(VI)_{(aq)} \rightarrow 3Fe(III)_{(aq)} + Cr(III)_{(aq)}$$

But in the chemical method  $Fe(II)_{(aq)}$  is supplied by dissolving  $FeSO_4.7(H_2O)_{(s)}$  into the wastewater, while in the electrochemical process  $Fe(II)_{(aq)}$  ions are formed directly in solution by anodic dissolution of steel electrode. Iron(II), an element common in soil and sediments under anaerobic conditions, can serve as a reducing agent for Cr(VI) and it is the most important reductants of Cr(VI)<sup>(66-69)</sup>. Zero-valent iron (Fe(0)) has been used to reduce Cr(VI) in groundwater, especially with reactive permeable barrier walls and nanoscale particles.<sup>(63)</sup> This reduction with Fe(0), and subsequent precipitation of Cr(III) hydroxides occurs through the following reaction:

$$3/2Fe(0)_{(s)} + CrO^{-2}_{4(aq)} + 5H^{+}_{(aq)} \rightarrow 3/2Fe^{+2}_{(aq)} + Cr(OH)_{3(s)} + H_2O_{(1)}$$

In industrial, treatment electrochemical process is employed to reduce Cr(VI) to its Cr(III). This is achieved by the formation of ferrous ions from the anode into the solution upon the passage of direct current through the electrochemical cell. This process can be presented by the following reactions <sup>(31, 65)</sup>:

During the electrochemical process, Cr(VI) reduction on the cathode could also occur

$$Cr_2O_7^{-2}(aq) + 7H_2O_{(1)} + 6e^{-} - 2Cr^{+3}(aq) + 14OH^{-}(aq)$$

Reduction process is also employed by biological remediation as well phytoremediation which are environmentally friendly technologies <sup>(10, 13, 70, 71)</sup>. Bioremediation is the process of using biological products to help cleanup (remediate) areas that contain environmentally

hazardous products, such as: industrial, municipal waste and heavy metal contamination. The remediation can be implemented in several different ways depending upon the process that is being used and the targeted material for cleanup. Some examples are: introducing microbes into the contamination zone that digest and breakdown the chemicals into smaller and more environmentally friendly products, mineralization of the contamination by the microbes and cultivation of plants and/or trees that take up the contamination along with other nutrients and either breakdown these chemicals or store them within the plant tissues where it is more concentrated and easily harvested <sup>(10, 13, 72, 73)</sup>. Organic matter enhance the reduction of chromate in soil by increasing microbial activities, by acting as electron donors, and by lowering the oxygen (O<sub>2</sub>) level of soil (oxygen is depleted through increased microbial respiration), thus creating reducing conditions. Some of the bacterial strains found to be resistant to high levels of Cr(VI) include *Pesudomonas fluorescens*, *P. aeruginosa, Enterobacter cloacae* and *P. mendocina*<sup>(74-77)</sup>.

The phytoremediation is an emerging technology that uses various plants to degrade, extract, contain, or immobilize contaminants from soil and water <sup>(13, 28, 78-82).</sup> This technology has been receiving attention lately as an innovative, cost effective alternative to the more established treatment methods used at hazardous waste sites. Some algae and macrophytes tend to concentrate metals to exceptionally high level and therefore help in reclamation of metallifferous effluent. Duckweed (*Lemnaceae*) has been considered as promising prospective scavengers of heavy metals from polluted waters <sup>(26, 83-85).</sup> These rapidly growing plants exhibit relatively high tolerance to chromium toxicity and are capable of active uptake and accumulation of this element against its concentration gradient. Most of Cr(VI) is reduced to Cr(III) and retained by roots. Very little chromium is translocated to leaves. Trivalent chromium is believed to be precipitated and sequestered in the vacuoles of root cells.

#### **I.2.2.** Chemical precipitation

Chemical precipitation is the most common technology used to remove dissolved ionic metals from solution <sup>(14, 31)</sup>. The ionic metals are converted to an insoluble of particle by the chemical reaction between the soluble metal compounds and the precipitating reagent. The particles formed by this reaction are removed from solution by settling and/or filtration. The effectiveness of a chemical precipitation process is dependent on several factors, including the type and concentration of ionic metals present in solution, the precipitant used, the reaction conditions (especially the pH of the solution), and the presence of other constituents that may inhibit the precipitation reaction <sup>(14)</sup>.

Removal of Cr(VI) from wastewater by precipitation usually consists of two stages process, first, the reduction of Cr(VI) to Cr(III) and second followed by alkaline precipitation as chromium hydroxide. But the precipitation of heavy metals as hydroxide through the addition of lime is a well established technology which generates large volume of relatively low density sludge which could pose problems in sludge disposal <sup>(31, 66)</sup>. The standard reduction treatment technique is to adjust pH to three or below with sulfuric acid, and convert the Cr(VI) to Cr(III) using a chemical reducing agent such as sulfur dioxide, various sulfite compound or ferrous sulfate <sup>(66, 67)</sup>.

First stage:

$$Cr_{2}O_{7}^{-2} + 6Fe^{+2} + 14H^{+} \longrightarrow 2Cr^{+3} + 6Fe^{+3} + 7H_{2}O$$

$$2Cr_{2}O_{7}^{-2} + 3S_{2}O_{5}^{-2} + 10H^{+} \longrightarrow 4Cr^{+3} + 6SO_{4}^{-2} + 5H_{2}O$$

$$Cr_{2}O_{7}^{-2} + 3SO_{2} + 2H^{+} \longrightarrow 2Cr^{+3} + 3SO_{4}^{-2} + H_{2}O$$

Second stage:

$$2Cr^{+3} + 3Ca(OH)_2 \rightarrow 2Cr(OH)_{3(s)} + 3Ca^{+2}$$

#### I.2.3. Adsorption

Adsorption is the accumulation of atoms, molecules, or ions at the surface of a solid or liquid as the result of physical or chemical forces. Several sorbents have been employed to remove chromium from polluted waters, such as activated carbon <sup>(23, 55,-57)</sup>, biopolymers <sup>(51, 86</sup>), non-living microorganisms, mineral solids <sup>(66)</sup>, soybean <sup>(15)</sup>, bone charcoal that is a product obtained from the calcinations of bovine bones at high temperatures in the absence of air <sup>(60, 61)</sup>, fly ash <sup>(59)</sup>, sphagnum moss peat <sup>(87)</sup>, *pinus pinaster* bark <sup>(88)</sup>, leaf mould <sup>(89)</sup>, coconut tree sawdust carbon <sup>(42)</sup>, sawdust, cactus, olive stone/cake, wool <sup>(40, 90)</sup>, charcoal and pine needles <sup>(60)</sup>.

Activated carbon has been widely used in wastewater treatment to remove organic and inorganic pollutants. Possessing high surface area, activated carbon frequently exhibits high removal efficiency for most dissolved compounds. The removal efficiency is influenced by the characteristics of the activated carbon, such as surface properties, area and chemical characteristics. In general, the characteristics of activated carbon are controlled by the manufacturing process. Depending on the nature of the raw materials, the nature of the activating agent and the conditions of the activation process, the properties of the activated carbon can be varied. The surface of activated carbon contains protonated C- $OH_2^+$ , neutral C-OH or ionized C-O<sup>-</sup> groups. It was found that chromium ions can be removed more effectively in an acidic environment with adsorption capacity increasing exponentially with decreasing pH. There are two types of activated carbons, H-type and Ltype. H-type activated carbons assume positive charge (protonattion) upon introduction to water (yielding alkaline pH) and hence are hydrophobic, and can adsorb strong acids. Examples on H-type are coconut shell-based activated carbons, and dust coal activated carbons. H-type carbon can be lactones, guinones, phenols and carboxylates <sup>(41)</sup>. On the other hand, L-type activated carbons assume a negative charge (ionized) upon hydration (yielding acidic pH), and hence are hydrophilic, and can neutralize strong bases. L-type carbons are carboxyl, phenolic hydroxyl, carbonyl (quinone type), carboxylic acid, anhydrides, lactone and cyclic peroxide <sup>(41, 57, 58)</sup>. In the removal of Cr(VI) by carbonaceous material such as saw dust ; the groups (C<sub>x</sub>O and C<sub>x</sub>O<sub>2</sub>) which are present on the surface of these materials, come into contact with water and hydrolyze it as shown below:

 $(C_xO \text{ and } C_xO_2) + H_2O$ 

When the Cr(VI) ions are introduced into the system, they are adsorbed onto the positively charged surface <sup>(44)</sup> as follows:

$$C_xOH_2^{2+} + HCrO_4^{-} \longrightarrow C_xO_2H_3CrO_3^{-}$$

Biopolymers are a good sorbents for the heavy metals, such as proteins, cellulose, lignin, chitin, and chitosan. Chitin is second only to cellulose in terms of abundance in nature; also Chitosan can be produced chemically from chitin and is found naturally in some fungal cell walls. These polymers are inexpensive, abundant, and display high adsorbent efficiency for heavy metals due to the different functional groups that are present on their surface. For example, chitosan have a free amino acid and lignin have polyhydric phenol groups in addition to others <sup>(51, 91)</sup>.

Biosorption of heavy metals by living and non-living microorganisms such as yeast, bacteria, fungi and algae has gained important credibility during recent years for the good sorption, low cost and availability of these materials <sup>(14, 17, 25, 44, 59, 73, 74)</sup>. These microorganisms are generated in large quantities as waste products from fermentation industries. The bisorption using dead biomass has major advantages over living one due to the lack of toxicity constraints, non requirement of nutrient supply and recovery of bound metal species by an appropriate desorption method <sup>(17, 20, 27, 50, 75)</sup>.

Hexavalent Chromium is adsorbed by mineral solids that have exposed inorganic hydroxyl group on their surface including iron and aluminum oxides, kaolinite and montmorillonite. In the environment, iron oxides are the predominant adsorbents of chromium in acidic to neutral soils and ground water. Also Cr(VI) adsorbs more tightly to oxides and clay (silicate minerals) particles than other anions as chloride, nitrate, and sulfate <sup>(66, 92, 93).</sup>

Soybean is a very useful plant and was also employed in chromium removal <sup>(15)</sup>. Soya has abundant proteins and lipids and its bread is useful for diabetic patients because of high nutritional worth. Soybean cake has  $-NH_2$  and -COOH and other functional groups. Each of these groups has reductive and adsorptive properties. The adsorptive property of these groups is due to the electrostatic forces between them and Cr(VI) or Cr(III) species <sup>(15)</sup>. The treatment efficiency of chromium using soya cake, increased as pH decreased and also as temperature increased <sup>(15)</sup>.

Bone charcoal is an appropriate adsorbent for the Cr(VI) from aqueous solutions, the process being dependent on pH, contact time, mass of bone charcoal and chromium concentration as well as the volume of effluent treated. At pH 1 and a bone charcoal mass of two grams; Cr(VI) was found to be removed quantitatively in only 30 minutes from solutions having concentrations in the order of 10 ppm and in the presence of other ions or matrix components of real tannery effluents. The high efficiency of bone charcoal for the removal of Cr(VI) from complex mixtures opens also the possibility for using this material to clean analytical wastes <sup>(60, 61)</sup>.

#### I.2.4. Ion exchange

Ion exchange is an important water treatment process that is particularly well suited to the removal of ions. The process employs specially charged materials, called ion exchange resins that can exchange one ion for another by holding it temporarily and releasing it to a regenerate solution. In ion exchange systems, polymeric resins are usually employed. Ion exchange using synthetic resins is the method of choice in many water treatment processes for removing inorganic contaminants in water and wastewater. The main advantages of

ion exchange over chemical precipitation are recovery of metal value, selectivity, less sludge volume produced and the meeting of strict discharge specifications <sup>(33-35)</sup>. It was found that more than 95% of chromium removal was achieved using two types of resins IRN77 and SKN1 that contain mainly sulfonic acid as functional groups <sup>(34)</sup>.

#### I.3. Speciation methods

The term "speciation" in analytical chemistry refers to the separation and quantification of the different oxidation states or chemical forms of a particular element. Previously, the determination of total element concentrations was considered to be sufficient for clinical and environmental considerations <sup>(21, 94)</sup>. Although the total concentration of an element is still useful to know, and sometimes essential, the determination of species is necessary to fully understand the biogeochemical and toxicological behavior of metals. The speciation analysis of an element yields information on the individual concentrations of the various chemical forms of that element in environmental samples <sup>(94)</sup>. The extensive use of chromium compounds in various industries has resulted in the release of large quantities of chromium compounds to the environment. Cr(III) is essential to human health, and Cr(VI) is a poison and a carcinogen to humans. Therefore, total chromium measurement cannot be used to determine environmental impact due to the considerable difference in toxicity of the two elemental forms. For this reason, speciation of chromium has become very important <sup>(21, 94)</sup>.

Speciation involves developing a high performance separation method, and detecting the separated components with high sensitivity. There are two main groups of chromium speciation methods, off-line and on-line <sup>(21, 94-99)</sup>. Off-line methods that are used in separation and preconcentration of a particular chromium species, and is carried out before the samples insertion into the detection instrument. The sample pretreatment techniques in the off-line methods include colored complex formation methods, soluble membrane filter technique <sup>(38, 39)</sup>, chromatographic methods <sup>(98)</sup>, electrochemical methods <sup>(31, 65)</sup>, coprecipitation techniques, ion exchange techniques <sup>(32)</sup>, separation using chelating resins and solvent extraction <sup>(37)</sup>. Spectroscopic methods are generally used for detection, including mainly UV-Vis spectrometry <sup>(100)</sup>, atomic absorption spectrometry (AAS) <sup>(96)</sup>, electrothermal atomic absorption spectrometry (ETAAS) <sup>(104)</sup> and inductively coupled plasma atomic emission spectrometry (ICP-AES) <sup>(103)</sup>.

On-line methods are the integration of separation system, with the detection system in consequence fashion. , Identification and quantification of chromium are carried out in a one step analytical process. Among the main separation-speciation techniques are: high performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) which includes ion chromatography (IC) <sup>(101, 105)</sup>, ion-pair chromatography (IPC), <sup>(106)</sup> flow-injection analysis (FIA) <sup>(107)</sup> and reversed phase chromatography (RP) <sup>(100)</sup>. High performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) is a convenient technique for simultaneous determination of both Cr(III) and Cr(VI) species. Spectrometric methods are generally used for detection of the speciated chromium. Examples are: flame atomic absorption spectroscopy (FAAS) <sup>(96)</sup>, direct current plasma atomic emission spectroscopy (ICP-AES), inductively coupled plasma atomic emission spectroscopy (ICP-AES) <sup>(103)</sup>, and inductively coupled plasma atomic mass spectroscopy (ICP-MS) <sup>(98)</sup>.

Chromatography involves a sample or sample extract being dissolved in a mobile phase, which may be a gas, a liquid or a supercritical fluid. The mobile phase is then forced

through an immobile, immiscible stationary phase. The phases are chosen such that components of the sample have differing solubilities in each phase. A component which is quite soluble in the stationary phase will take longer to travel through it than a component which is not very soluble in the stationary phase but very soluble in the mobile phase. As a result of these differences in mobility, sample components will become separated from each other as they travel through the stationary phase. Techniques such as High Performance Liquid Chromatography (HPLC) and Gas Chromatography (GC) use columns with narrow tubes packed with stationary phase, through which the mobile phase is forced. The sample is transported through the column by continuous addition of mobile phase. This process is called elution. The average rate at which an analyte moves through the column is determined by the time it spends in the mobile phase <sup>(108, 109)</sup>.

High performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) is extensively applied to the determination and speciation of a number of metal ions  $^{(108, 109)}$ . Methods combining HPLC separation with atomic spectrometry for highly sensitive selective detection of elements proved very promising. We also used this combination to speciate Cr(III) and Cr(VI) and developed the quickest automatic method in the literature by using a reversed phase C<sub>18</sub> HPLC column and optimizing the parameters  $^{(110, 111)}$ .

Ion exchange chromatography involves the process of an analyte ion and ions of the mobile phase competing for oppositely charged functional group ions on the stationary phase. Both cation and anion exchange modes are used. Chromium species are separated on ion exchange columns. Among these, anion exchange columns are used on which only Cr(VI) species are retained directly, whereas Cr(III) passes without any retention. On the other hand, Cr(III) can be retained after its conversion into a negatively charged complex. Retention of two oxidation states of chromium was also achieved in the system with both anion and cation exchange columns connected in parallel or by using an anion exchange column containing a small proportion of cation exchange group to separate Cr(III) from Cr(VI). Cr(VI) was detected after its reduction. A cation exchange column was also applied for separation of Cr(VI) and Cr(III) complexes <sup>(105)</sup>.

Capillary electrophoresis (CE) coupled to UV-Vis spectrometry is used as an alternative to the chromatographic methods <sup>(112 - 114)</sup>. CE method is based on the dual opposite end injection principle and contactless conductmetric detection. The sample containing cationic and anionic species is injected into the opposite ends of the separation capillary and after the high voltage is applied, the analytes migrate towards the capillary center, where the cell of a contactless conductivity detector is placed. The method does not require any sample pretreatment, except dilution with deionized water. CE generally offers better resolution and separation efficiency than chromatographic techniques. The major problem in their application for environmental samples is the small sample volume (several nanoliters) that requires a very sensitive detector to match the naturally occurring analyte levels. CE which offers certain advantages in this respect such as the ability to separate complex mixtures of ions very efficiently and rabidly, low operating costs, ease of operation and automation (115, 116, 117).

The flow-injection analysis (FIA) separation process is similar to batch filtration or solvent extraction procedures <sup>(107)</sup>. The separation columns are filled with: cellulose sorbents, chelating ion exchanger, complex forming resin, C18-bonded silica, polyether ether ketone and activated or modified alumina. By using a dual-column flow-injection manifold, the determination of both Cr(III) and Cr(VI) forms can be achieved. In a single-line flow-

injection manifold only one chromium form is determined directly, whereas the concentration of the other is calculated from the deference between the total chromium contents and that of the measured one. The advantages of flow-injection methodology in the chromium speciation study are its simplicity, rapidity and versatility<sup>(107)</sup>.

### I.4. Chromium toxicity

Chromium exists in different oxidation states in environmental water and soils. Dissolved chromium is usually found in natural waters in two different oxidation states, chromium(III) and chromium(VI). Due to the difference in toxicities of the hexavalent and the trivalent chromium, many attempts have been made to discriminate between the two species <sup>(2, 3, 5, 118)</sup>. Depending on its oxidation state, chromium can be either toxic or beneficial. Water soluble Cr(VI) in the form  $CrO_4^{-2}$  or  $Cr_2O_7^{-2}$ , is extremely irritating and toxic to human body tissue owing to its oxidizing potential and ease to permeate biological membranes<sup>(8)</sup>. Chromium in its trivalent form is an essential trace element for plants and animals; it is involved in glucose metabolism and nucleic acid synthesis. However, Cr(III) has also been shown to be a potential hazard, especially in the aquatic environment (7). Mammalian in vitro tests have shown that trivalent chromium is a potential toxin, because it is a competitive inhibitor of many cellular processes. Due to its toxicity and mobility, Cr(VI) has often been considered more problematic than Cr(III) as a contaminant in the environment<sup>(7)</sup>. The main sources of chromium pollution are mining, leather tanning, the cement industry, dyes, electroplating, and production of steel, photographic material and corrosive paints (119, 6).

#### I.5. Detection of chromium

Many analytical methods are available for the detection of chromium at trace levels. Among these are flame atomic absorption spectroscopy (FAAS) <sup>(96)</sup>, direct current plasma atomic emission spectroscopy (DCP-AES), inductively coupled plasma atomic emission spectroscopy (ICP-AES) <sup>(99, 104)</sup>, and inductively coupled plasma atomic mass spectroscopy (ICP-MS) <sup>(98, 101, 111)</sup>, UV-Vis spectrometry <sup>(100)</sup>, atomic absorption spectrometry (AAS) <sup>(107)</sup>, electro-thermal atomic absorption spectrometry (ETAAS) <sup>(117)</sup>. Total reflection X-ray fluorescence spectrometry (TXRF) and radionuclide X-ray fluorescence (XRF) used for solid samples detection. In this work Chromium was analyzed using instrumental methods such as AAS or ICP-AES, which are accurate and sensitive, but allow determination of only the total content of chromium in a sample <sup>(99)</sup>. The principle of ICP-AES and AAS are discussed below.

#### I.5.1. Inductively coupled plasma-atomic emission spectrometry (ICP-AES)

The principle of (ICP-AES) for determination of metals is as follows. An ICP source consists of a flowing stream of argon gas ionized by an applied radio frequency. A sample aerosol is generated in a nebulizer and spray chamber and then carried into the plasma through an injector tube. A sample is heated and excited in the high temperature plasma. The high temperature of the plasma causes the atoms to become excited. On returning to the ground state, the excited atoms produce ionic emission spectra. A monochromator is used to separate specific wavelengths corresponding to different elements, and a detector measures the intensity of radiation of each wavelength. A significant reduction in chemical interference is achieved. In the case of water with low pollution, simultaneous or sequential analysis is possible without special pretreatment to achieve low detection limits

for many elements. This coupled with the extended dynamic range from three digits to five digits, means that multi element determination of metals can be achieved <sup>(99, 103)</sup>. The chromium was detected at two wavelengths at 205.552 and 267.716 nm and the detection limits are 0.1 and 0.04ppm, using ICP-AES respectively. The wavelength 267.716 nm was chosen because it is the best.

#### I.5.2. Atomic absorption spectrometry (AAS)

It is used for determination of metals. It is based on the phenomenon that the atom in the ground state absorbs the light of wavelengths that are characteristic to each element when light is passed through the atoms in the vapor state. Because this absorption of light depends on the concentration of atoms in the vapor, the concentration of the target element in the water sample is determined from the measured absorbance. The Beer Lambert law describes the relationship between concentration and absorbance <sup>(96)</sup>. The flow rates of air and acetylene were 8 and  $21 \text{ min}^{-1}$ .

### I .6. Previous work

Removal of chromium was studied by others using different low cost adsorbents such as activated carbon <sup>(23)</sup>, bone charcoal <sup>(60)</sup>, soybean <sup>(15)</sup> and sphagnum moss peat <sup>(87)</sup>. In our laboratory, different low cost adsorbents as wool, olive cake, sawdust, pine needles, almond shells, cactus leaves and charcoal were utilized for removal of chromium ions from synthetic and industrial wastewater. The ability of these adsorbents to remove chromium by batch adsorption technique with stirring at 30 degree Celsius was investigated. The following selectivity order: wool> olive> sawdust> pine needle> almond shell> coal and finally cactus leaves was found for the sorption efficiency of chromium and this order was argued due to the concentration and type of functional groups found on the surface of these adsorbents.

The dependence of percentage removal of Cr(VI) on pH showed that maximum adsorption took place at pH 2. For all adsorbents; the percentage removal of Cr(VI) decreased below and above pH 2. It was found that, an increasing in the final pH of solution took place. This was explained by hydrolysis of the adsorbents in water. No removal of Cr(III) by any of the adsorbents was observed at pH 2 and the adsorption of Cr(III) reached maximum at pH 5.

Natural wool was found to be the best adsorbent of Cr(VI) while almond shell was the weakest adsorbent. The percentage removal of Cr(VI) by wool increased as the contact time increased from 0.5 to 2 hours until equilibrium established. The percentage removal was also increased as the wool concentration increased and it was found to vary from 37.2% at 2g (wool)/l to 81.3% at 16g (wool)/l. Also it was found that the percent removal decreased as the initial concentration of Cr(VI) increased. This decrease in adsorption may be attributed to the monolayer coverage of solute molecule on the surface of adsorbent. The Gibbs free energy  $\Delta G^{\circ}$  was calculated and it was found to be - 2.26 KJ /mol for wool and increased until 2.80 KJ/mol for Cactus; this means that the wool has the largest affinity for selective removal of Cr(VI) compared to the other adsorbents.

#### I.7. Study objectives

In this study, our aim is to use wool and sand as speciating adsorbents for chromium by utilizing the continuous flow technique. The continuous technique will be carried out by using columns packed with wool or sand. The effect of various parameters, such as pH, contact time, flow rate, initial metal concentration, adsorbent size, and wool dyeing with acid alizarin Violet N, (AVN) on the speciation and removal of chromium will be investigated and optimized.

II

# EXPERIMENTAL

### II .1. Instrumentation

Total chromium concentrations were determined by a VARIAN VISTA-charged Coupled Device Axial simultaneous Inductively Coupled Plasma-Atomic Emission Spectrometer (VISTA CCD ICP-AES)<sup>(103)</sup> with a concentric nebulizer and AA-2600 Atomic absorption Flame Emission Spectrophotometer (AAS), Shimadzo<sup>(94)</sup>. The (ICP-AES) was operated at the following operating conditions: forward power 1.2 Kw, Plasma flow 15 l/min. the pH of solution was measured with a MH-30G pH meter using combined glass electrode calibrated with buffers 4.00 and 7.00.

### II .2. Materials

#### **II .2.1.** Preparation of adsorbents

The adsorbents used in this study are wool and sand. Wool was cut from sheep, washed with distilled water and detergent, dried then cut to 0.50, 1.0, and 2.0 cm length fiber prior to use. Sand was also washed with distilled water, dried then sieved to pass through a 18-mesh screen, then washing with 500 ml of 0.1% nitric acid.

#### **II** .2.2. Preparation of solutions

All chemicals used in the preparation were of analytical reagent (AR) grade  $K_2Cr_2O_7$ , NaOH and HCl. A 5000 ppm stock solution of Cr(VI) was prepared by dissolving 7.0719 g of AR grade  $K_2Cr_2O_7$  in 500 ml of distilled water. A 5000 ppm Cr(III) stock solution was prepared by dissolving 12.8111 g of AR grade CrCl<sub>3</sub>.6H<sub>2</sub>O in 500 ml of distilled water. Standard solution 0.05, 0.1, 0.5, 1, 2.5, 3.5, and 5 ppm Cr(VI) for determining chromium using ICP-AES were prepared by appropriate dilution of stock solution. Also standard solutions 1, 3, 5, 7, and 10 ppm Cr(VI) for determined chromium by ASS-6200. Analytical solutions were prepared by dissolving 8.31 ml of 37% of HCl (density 1.186 g/1ml) in one liter distilled water and adjusted the pH by diluted solutions of 1M NaOH.

#### **II** .3. Adsorption experiments

The experiments were designed by using different columns made from glass which packed with wool, sand or different percentage mixing of both, figures [1, 2]. Some of these columns used in continuous elution which means that a particular volume of chromium was applied to the columns then eluted with blank buffer to study the leaching of chromium. Others columns used in continuous flow of the chromium solution which means that a particular volume of the different concentration of chromium solution were applied to the columns to study accumulation of chromium by the adsorbents that packed the columns. These experiments were carried out at room temperature to investigate the influence of pH, contact time, flow rate, initial concentration of chromium, adsorbents size, dyed wool with acid alizarin Violet N, (AVN) and different percentage mixing of wool and sand on the continuous adsorption technique.

• Most of chromium solutions were prepared in buffer solution pH 1.00 (0.1M HCl) and other in buffer pH 5.00. The pH of feed stock chromium (influent) was maintained constant at pH 1.00. Elution by blank buffer solutions of pH 1.00,

2.00,...8.00 was performed to study the effect of changing pH environment on the wool-chromium interaction.

- The flow rate was fixed by quick fit tap at the bottom of the columns. Two flow rate were used in this work 2.30 ml/min, and 6.0 ml/min.
- Different initial concentrations were used for the both species Cr(VI) and Cr(III).
- Adsorbent size and percent mixing; wool fiber length used in columns packing was 0.50, 1.0 and 2.0 cm and sand was 18-mesh size. Wool fiber length (0.50 cm) and sand (18-mesh size) mixed in different ratio (50.0% wool to 50.0% sand), (75.0% wool to 25.0% sand) and (90.0% wool to 10.0% sand) for some columns packing.
- Dyed wool with the acid dye AVN was utilized as stationary phase for some columns to compare with wool without dye. Wool (0.50cm size) was dyed with 0.20 and 0.40 g of acid alizarin Violet N (AVN). The dyeing wool happened by mordant dye. By adding 0.20 g and 0.40 g of dye to two different beakers contains 500 ml of 0.05M acetic acid. After heating the solution, 26.0 g of 0.50 cm wool was added to each beaker with stirring and gradually increased the temperature for one hour until solution boiling. After boiling for 15.0 minutes the solution cooled at room temperature. The dyed wool was then washed with distilled water several times until no bleeding happened for wool.

Continuous flow adsorption was carried out by using columns (internal diameter 24.0 mm, column length, 50.0 cm and length of wool in the column 19.0 cm and sand 19.0 cm). The compactness of the adsorbents for wool was different due to the wool fiber length (0.50, 1.0, 2.0 cm, the compactness was 0.29, 0.27, and 0.21 g/l respectively) and for sand was 1.4 g/l.

Columns were packed with a known mass of wool or sand is classified as, [figure 1 and 2]:

- 1. Columns that packed with wool or mixing both adsorbents in different percentage.
- 2. Columns that packed with wool.
- 3. Columns that packed with sand.
- 4. Three sequential columns that packed with wool or sand (three plates).

The columns were conditioned with distilled water and buffer solution pH 1.00 before feeding the chromium stock solutions. The reproducibility of the experiments was checked by using two trials for the same experiment at the same time.

Duckweed plants were collected from wastewater pond from Al-Aroub Agricultural Station and rinsed firstly with tap water and then with deionized water. The pond water was analyzed and found to have chromium. Several experiments were carried out in 1000 ml beakers using synthetic wastewaters contaminated with 7.0 ppm of Cr (VI). Two beakers used in the experiments one beaker (control beaker) contains 1000 ml of 7.0 ppm Cr(VI) and nutrition, the second one contains 1000 ml of 7.0 ppm Cr(VI), nutrition and 10.0 g of fresh duckweed. The temperature was controlled and maintained at 23, 25, 28 °C



Figure [1], Columns of wool and sand



Figure [2], Columns of wool and sand

III

# **RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

#### III.1. Adsorption on wool/sand columns

The adsorption of Cr(III), Cr(VI) and a 1:1 mixture of both ions was tested at different columns packed with wool and sand. The metal ion solution was first applied to the columns at pH 1.00. The concentration of chromium in the leached was measured and consequently chromium uptake by the column was calculated. Buffer solutions of pH values 1-8 were then applied to the columns to test the stability of chromium adsorbed on the columns and if further leaching may take place. Data presented in table [1] shows that wool absorbed 48.7% of mixture of Cr(III) and Cr(VI) at pH 1, while sand absorbed 61.9%. Eluting the column by buffers of pH 1 to pH 8 did not result in significant leaching of either of the two forms of chromium. When the metal ion solution is applied to the columns at pH 5.00, wool absorbed 58.7% of Cr(III), 45.4% of Cr(VI) and 30.1% of mixture of Cr(III) and Cr(VI) after the columns were eluted with 1900 ml of buffer pH 5.00.

Utilizing different size (fibril length) of wool and mixing 0.50 cm of wool fiber with different ratios of sand for packing the columns has caused significant change on the flow rate of solutions but the fiber length of wool did not significantly affect the percentage removal of the 1:1 Cr(III)/Cr(VI) mixture until 2.0 cm length of wool fiber, table [2].

Table [1], Mass of Cr(III), Cr(VI) and their 1:1 mixture were eluted from wool and sand columns loaded with 5.59 mg Cr(III), 5.78 mg Cr(VI) and 5.89 mg of 1:1 mixture at room temperature and different pH. The elution volume was 500 ml, wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth19.0 cm, sand size 18-mesh, sand weight 120.0 g and sand depth 19.0 cm.

Columns	Wool columns		Sand columns			
	Cr(III)	Cr(VI)	Cr(III)/Cr(VI) 1:1	Cr(III)	Cr(VI)	Cr(III)/Cr(VI) 1:1
Mass of Cr leached (mg) at pH1	5.59	0.835	3.02	0.385	3.94	2.24
Mass of Cr leached (mg) at pH2	0.00	0.899	0.368	0.00	0.00	0.00
Mass of Cr leached (mg) at pH3	0.00	0.0925	0.0434	0.00	0.00	0.00
Mass of Cr leached (mg) at pH4	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Mass of Cr leached (mg) at pH5	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Mass of Cr leached (mg) at pH6	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Mass of Cr leached (mg) at pH7	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Mass of Cr leached (mg) at pH8	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Percent removal of Cr by absorbents (%)	0.00	68.4	41.7	93.1	31.8	61.9
Uptake s of Cr by adsorbents (mg)	0.00	3.95	2.46	5.20	1.84	3.65
Uptake of Cr (mg) / adsorbent (1 g)	0.00	0.152	0.0946	0.0433	0.0153	0.0304

Table [2], Mass of Cr(III) and Cr(VI) eluted from wool columns having different wool fiber length and columns packed with different percentage mixture of wool and sand by loading 2.91 mg of 1:1 mixture of Cr(III) and Cr(VI) at different pH and room temperature. The elution volume was 500 ml.

Columns packed	50%	75%	90%	0.5cm	1cm	2cm
with	0.50cm size	0.5cm size	0.5cm size	size of	size of	size of
	of wool	of wool	of wool	wool	wool	wool
Mass of Cr mixture leached (mg) at pH1	1.10	1.23	1.18	0.946	1.05	0.883
Mass of Cr mixture leached (mg) at pH2	0.0303	0.0388	0.0606	0.136	0.125	0.109
Mass of Cr mixture leached (mg) at pH3	0.0205	0.0391	0.0673	0.0366	0.0571	0.0634
Mass of Cr mixture leached (mg) at pH4	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Mass of Cr mixture leached (mg) at pH5	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Mass of Cr mixture leached (mg) at pH6	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Percent removal of Cr mixture by adsorbents (%)	60.5	55.1	55.1	61.6	57.7	63.7

Comparing these results with previous data about adsorption of chromium by wool in batch experiment <sup>(40)</sup>, it is important to recall that major differences should be taken into account to avoid misleading data interpretation. In batch absorption, the binding of chromium to the fiber was performed at each individual pH 1-5, some change between the initial pH (before adding Cr) and the final pH (after adding Cr) and finally, the swelling capacity of wool in the batch depended on the pH of medium not on the volume of solution <sup>(40)</sup>. However the adsorption process in this work is performed at pH 1.00, and then the reaction is perturbed by using different buffers of pH 1-8. No difference between pH initial and pH final due to the continuous flow of buffer and chromium solution and the swelling capacity of wool fiber was limited to the volume of the columns. These differences would affect the chemical and the structural forms of wool that consequently may result in variable mechanisms of interaction with the metal ion.

### III.2. Removal of chromium(VI) by wool

The ability of wool fiber to sorb heavy metals ions like copper, cobalt, nickel, zinc and chromium from their aqueous solutions was early studied <sup>(10, 40, 90)</sup>. The good results achieved for the ability of wool to absorb metal ions from their effluent is argued to a direct consequence of the presence of many reactive sites in wool through which the metal can be linked. Wool is found to be a good adsorbent for hexavalent chromium at low pH by batch technique <sup>(40)</sup>. In this study, the continuous flow technique was used to remove chromium by wool. Using glass columns packed with wool fiber (stationary phase) and the columns have a quick fit tap to regulate the flow rate.

The continuous method gave a good result to remove Cr(VI) ions from their aqueous solution by using wool fiber as a stationary phase by passing Cr(III), Cr(VI) and 1:1 mixture of Cr(III) and Cr(VI) through wool columns. The solution of chromium prepared in buffer of pH 1.00 was allowed to flow through the columns then the columns were eluted five times sequentially using 100 ml of buffer solution of pH 1.00. The ion concentration was measured in the leached and the chromium retained on the fiber was calculated. Wool fiber showed a different behavior towards Cr(III) and Cr(VI). It is observed that wool adsorbed 85.6% (0.190 mg Cr(VI)/1 g wool), 48.7% (0.110 mg Cr mixture /1 g wool) and 0% of Cr(III) at pH 1.00. These results can be argued to the presence of Cr(VI) as  $HCrO_4^-$  at low pH and its favorable interaction with the positively charged functional groups on the wool surface. The 0% removal of Cr(III) observed, is a result of the repulsion of the positive Cr(III) ions by the positively charged active centers on the highly protonated wool. These results are in full agreement with the previous work on batch adsorption <sup>(40)</sup>. The amount of the absorbed metal ion is calculated from the difference between the starting and residual ions in solution.

#### **III.2.1.** Effect of initial concentration of chromium(VI)

#### **III.2.1.1.** Continuous elution flow of Cr(VI)

Solutions of 4.55, 9.47, 47.9, 98.2, and 199 ppm of Cr(VI) were prepared and passed through glass columns packed with wool. 100 ml of each concentration were passed through the columns then the columns were eluted by 1000 ml of buffer pH 1.00. A grab sample after every 100 ml of buffer solution eluted is analyzed to measure chromium content. Constant flow rate, 2.30 ml/min, was achieved by adjusting the tap of the columns. The Cr(VI) in the leached was analyzed using the ICP and the uptake by wool was calculated, table [3]. Plot of uptake of mass of Cr(VI) (mg) per one gram of wool versus the initial concentration of Cr(VI), figure [3] shows a direct correlation. A little effect on the percent removal of Cr(VI) by the increasing the initial concentration of Cr(VI) is observed. This can be explained by the fact that as the concentration of Cr(VI) ions increases so does the metal loading capacity on the adsorbent, figure [4].
Table [3], Percent removal of Cr(VI) eluted from wool by loading of 0.455, 0.947, 4.79 9.82, and 19.9 mg of Cr(VI). The elution volume was 1000 ml at room temperature and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 2.30 ml/min, wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm.

Concentration of Cr(VI) (ppm)	Percent removal of Cr(VI) by wool (%)	Uptake of Cr(VI) (mg) / 1 g wool
4.55	79.5	0.0141
9.47	82.5	0.0300
47.9	81.2	0.149
98.2	87.7	0.331
199	86.3	0.661



Figure [3], Mass of Cr(VI) uptake by wool after loading the wool columns with 0.455, 0.947, 4.79, 9.82, and 19.9 mg of Cr(VI). The elution volume was 1000 ml having pH 1.00 at room temperature. The flow rate was 2.30 ml/min, wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm



Figure [4] Mass of Cr(VI) eluted at different volumes of elution buffer from wool columns loaded with 0.455, 0.947, 4.79 9.82, and 19.9 mg of Cr(VI) at room temperature and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 2.30 ml/min, wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm Each cycle 100 ml of buffer solution pH 1.00.

## **III.2.1.2.** Continuous flow of Cr(VI)

Figures [5A, 5B] show the effect of influent Cr(VI) initial concentration on the percentage removal of the metal ion by wool. Three liters of Cr(VI) solution of 5.09, 48.7, 100, and 208 ppm were prepared in buffer pH 1.00 and passed through the wool columns at constant flow rate, 6.0 ml/min. The amount of Cr(VI) absorbed by one gram of wool was 0.495 mg/g (84.3% removal) for the Cr(VI) initial concentration of 5.09 ppm. This was found to increase to 23.3 mg/g (97.0% removal) for the initial concentration 208 ppm at room temperature and pH 1, table [4]. It is clear from figures [5 A-B and 6] that a direct correlation between Cr(VI) initial concentration and the amount of mass of Cr(VI) (mg) removed by one gram of wool. The percentage removal also is increasing at higher initial concentration within the tested concentration range. This can be explained by the fact that as the concentration of Cr(VI) ions increases so does the metal loading on the adsorbent and high capacity of wool to adsorb more Cr(VI) ions. For example, a concentration of 208 ppm will have higher surface loading as compared to concentration of 5.09 ppm.

Table [4], Percent removal of Cr(VI) by wool for continuous flow by passing 3000 ml of different concentration of Cr(VI) through wool column at room temperature and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 6.0 ml/min, wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm.

Concentration of Cr(VI)	Percent removal of Cr(VI) by	Uptake of Cr(VI) (mg) /
(ppm)	wool (%)	1 g wool
5.09	84.3	0.495
48.7	91.4	5.14
100	94.8	10.9
208	97.0	23.3



Figure [5A], Uptake of Cr(VI) by wool by passing 3000 ml of different concentration of Cr(VI) solution through wool column at room temperature and at pH 1.00. The flow rate was 6.0 ml/min, wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm.



Figure [5B], Percent removal of Cr(VI) by wool by passing 3000 ml of different concentration of Cr(VI) solution through wool column at room temperature and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 6.0 ml/min, wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm.



Figure [6], Mass of different concentration of Cr(VI) uptake by wool by passing 3000 ml of different concentration of Cr(VI) solution through wool column, at room temperature and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 6.0 ml/min, wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm.

#### III.2. 2. Effect of dye on the percent removal of Cr(VI)

Usually, wool fiber is dyed from acidic medium using acid dyes. The interaction between the fiber and the dye molecule is known to be ionic and hydrogen bonding <sup>(40, 90)</sup>. In an attempt to study the competition between the dye and the Cr(VI) to bind to wool active sites, dyed wool with different concentrations of the Acid Alizarin Violet was utilized as substrate for columns. The effect of dye on wool's ability to sorb Cr(VI) ions from its aqueous solution was studied. The wool dyed with 0.20g/0.51 and 0.40g/0.51 of Acid Alizarin Violet N (AVN) is used in packing the columns and its performance is compared with and without dye. Three liters of 4.95 ppm Cr(VI) was passed through these columns at room temperature at flow rate 2.30 ml/min. Figure [7] shows a very small effect of the dye on the efficiency of chromium removal from its aqueous solution. The removal efficiency of Cr(VI) by wool without dye was 73.7% (0.421 mg Cr(VI) / 1 g wool), wool dyed with 0.20g/0.51 AVN was 74.8% (0.427 mg Cr(VI) / 1 g wool) and wool dyed with 0.40g/0.51 AVN was 74.2% (0.424 mg Cr(VI) / 1 g wool). This slight increase in chromium uptake may be argued to the possible formation of a ternary complex between the dye-metal-fiber. The rate of complex formation is relatively low compared to wool mordanting due to the low pH.

Despite the fact that the dyed wool was washed several times by distilled water and buffer pH 1.00 and during the conditioned of columns the solution was clear. However when Cr(VI) was added to the columns some bleeding of the dye and the color of solution eluted for 0.40 g AVN was darker than the color of 0.20 g AVN. This could be explained as a result of Cr(VI) competing with the dye on the active groups on wool surface. Consequently, some Cr(VI) ions displaced the dye molecules. Further future work is needed in this regard to investigate the effect of pH, changing dye and using different concentration of Cr(VI).



Figure [7], Mass of Cr(VI) uptake by wool, wool dyed with 0.20 g of AVN and wool dyed with 0.40 g of AVN by passing 3000 ml of 4.95 ppm Cr(VI) solution through wool column, at room temperature and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 2.30 ml/min, wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm.

## **III.2.3.** Effect of flow rate

The effect of Cr(VI) solution flow rate inside the column on the percentage removal of the metal ion by wool was investigated. At first, the adsorption was carried out at flow rate 2.30 ml/min and then changed to 6.0 ml/min. One liter of 5.09 ppm of Cr(VI) solution was passed through the wool column at two different flow rates. The results showed that no effect of the flow rate on the percentage removal of Cr(VI) by wool from aqueous solution. It was found that 87.0% removal of Cr(VI) for both flow rate 2.30 and 6.0 ml/min, table [5]

Table [5], Percent removal of Cr(VI) by wool column loaded with 5.09 mg of chromium at different flow rates. Elution was performed with 10 aliquot of 100 ml at room temperature and pH 1.00. Wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm.

Volume of Cr(VI) (ml) eluted	Mass of Cr(VI) (mg) <b>X</b> 10 <sup>-2</sup> eluted at flow rate 2.30 ml/ min	Mass of Cr(VI) (mg) <b>X</b> 10 <sup>-2</sup> eluted at flow rate 6.0 ml/ min
100	0.707	0.422
200	3.64	3.23
300	4.54	5.41
400	5.50	5.18
500	10.8	8.28
600	6.40	7.00
700	8.50	7.03
800	7.78	8.80
900	8.28	7.90
1000	10.2	9.05
Percent removal of Cr(VI) by wool	87.0	87.8

### III.2.4. Effect of contact time

The effect of contact time on the adsorption of 5.01 ppm Cr(VI) using wool columns at room temperature and pH 1.00 was also studied and the data is presented in table [6]. Before starting elution the solution of Cr(VI) was left in contact with the first column for 43.0 minutes and for 300 minutes in the second column. It is obvious that the increase in contact time from 43.0 to 300 minutes did not affect the percent removal of Cr(VI), which was 80.0%, figure [8]. The sites on wool can be dived kinetically distinguish two sites, one that is easy to remove and other take long time to remove. For contact time 43.0 minutes, there is no time for Cr(VI) to be on weak site but in strong one and therefore it took more time for chromium leached. But for contact time 300 minutes, there is enough time for chromium to be on weak and strong sites and so it took less time for chromium leached, figure [8]. The relation between contact time of the chromium solution and the retention of the mobile phase (buffer solution) in contact with wool fiber is another reason that may explain the faster leaching in case of longer contact time. Wool usually undergoes partial hydrolysis and structural arrangement in solution. When the column is stationary, wool undergoes hydrolysis and OH<sup>-</sup> is released from this process and cause local pH change at the wool chromium binding sites. This leads to weaken the wool-chromium interaction at some sites and causes faster leaching.

Table [6] Percent removal of Cr(VI) by wool loaded with 0.501 mg of Cr(VI) as function of contact time. Elution was performed with 10 aliquots of 100 ml at room temperature and pH 1.00. Wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm.

Contact time (minutes)	43.0	300
Percent removal of Cr(VI) (%)		
	80.0	79.5
Uptake of Cr(VI) (mg) by wool		
	0.401	0.398
Uptake of Cr(VI) (mg) / 1 g wool		
	0.0154	0.0153



Figure [8], Mass of Cr(VI) leached from wool loaded with 0.501 mg of Cr(VI) as function of contact time. Elution was performed with 10 aliquots of 100 ml at room temperature and pH 1.00. Wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm.

# III.2.5. Effect of pH

In solution, hexavalent chromium exists as bichromate (HCrO<sub>4</sub><sup>-</sup>), chromate (CrO<sub>4</sub><sup>2-</sup>), and dichromate (Cr<sub>2</sub>O<sub>7</sub><sup>2-</sup>) ionic species <sup>(40)</sup>. The stability of these forms is mainly dependent on the pH of the system. The HCrO<sub>4</sub><sup>-</sup> is the predominant species of Cr at pH 1-4. When pH increases, a shift of the HCrO<sub>4</sub><sup>-</sup> concentration to the other forms, CrO<sub>4</sub><sup>-2</sup> and Cr<sub>2</sub>O<sub>7</sub><sup>-2 (40)</sup>, takes place. Hence at pH 1, the HCrO<sub>4</sub><sup>-</sup> is the form adsorbed on wool <sup>(40)</sup>.

The Cr(VI) adsorbed at the wool column at pH 1.00, 85.64% of the inlet concentration, was stable at the column when the column was eluted by different buffer solution pH 1, 2, 3, 4, 5 and 6. The wool columns showed that no differences in pH of the influent and effluent through the wool columns. This is due to the continuous flow of the excess buffer through the column which prevented local change in the pH inside the column. Most chromium removal from the column by continuous elution took place at pH 1, some at pH 2 and 3, and no chromium was found at the leached at pH 4, 5 and 6, tables 1 and 2.

## **III.2. 6. Effect of addition** Cr(VI) with continuous elution.

Several cycles of 100 ml of 4.87 ppm Cr(VI) solution were passed through the wool column. After each cycle and before passing the next one, the column was eluted by one liter of buffer pH 1.00, the Cr(VI) in the leached was measured, and Cr(VI) adsorbed on the column after each cycle was calculated. The results displayed in table [7] and represented in figure [9] shows a direct correlation between the applied mass of Cr(VI) to the wool column and the mass of Cr(VI) adsorbed per one gram of wool.

Table [7], Removal of Cr(VI) by wool loaded with seven times (cycles) 0.487 mg of Cr(VI). After each cycle the elution volume was 1000 ml of buffer solution at room temperature and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 2.30 ml/min, wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm.

Mass of Cr(VI) applied to column	Uptake of Cr(VI) (mg) by wool	Uptake of Cr(VI) (mg) / 1 g wool	Percent removal of Cr(VI) by wool (%)
0.487	0.361	0.0139	74.2
0.974	0.753	0.0289	77.3
1.46	1.08	0.0415	74.2
1.95	1.44	0.0554	73.8
2.44	1.85	0.0712	75.9
2.92	2.19	0.0842	75.2
3.41	2.40	0.0923	70.5



# Applied mass of Cr(V) to wool column (mg)

Figure [9], Mass of Cr(VI) uptake by wool loaded with seven times (cycles) 0.487 mg of Cr(VI). After each cycle the elution volume was 1000 ml of buffer solution at room temperature and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 2.30 ml/min, Wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm.

# III .2.7. Effect of column depth

The effect of column depth on the adsorption of 48.6 ppm Cr(VI) using Three sequential columns (three plates and the length of three plates was 57.0 cm) and one column (one plate and the length of plate was 19.0 cm) packed with wool at room temperature and pH 1.00 was also studied and the data is presented in table [8]. 100 ml of 48.6 ppm Cr(VI) was passed through the columns then the columns were eluted by 1000 ml of buffer pH 1.00. A grab sample after every 100 ml of buffer solution eluted was analyzed to measure chromium content. Constant flow rate, 2.30 ml/min, was achieved by adjusting the tap of the columns. The percentage removal of chromium for each was the same about 81.0% but the mass of Cr(VI) (mg) uptake by one gram of wool was 0.05 for three plates and 0.15 for one plate which is the three times bigger of three plates.

Table [8], Effect of column bed depth on the percentage removal of Cr(VI) by wool loaded with 4.86 mg of Cr(VI). The elution volume was 1000 at room temperature and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 2.30 ml/min, and wool fiber length 0.50 cm.

Depth of column	57.0 cm (78.0g weight of wool)	19.0 cm (26.0 g weight of wool)
Percent removal of Cr(VI) by wool (%)	84.3	81.2
Uptake of Cr(VI) (mg) by wool	4.09	3.95

#### **III.2.8.** Desorption thermodynamics

It was observed from analysis of the first grab sample after the column is left overnight that the concentration of Cr(VI) in leached solution abruptly increased. The increase of Cr(VI) concentration was dependent on the time that the column was left and initial concentration of Cr(VI) passing through the column, figure [10]. The presence of many reactive binding sites on the wool fibril renders the mechanism of metal binding to the fiber complex. Some of the metal binding to the fiber is irreversible physi-sorption and others may be of reversible binding nature. When the contact time between the Cr(VI) solution and the column increases, in other meaning when the column is left overnight the flow rate is then 0.0 ml/min. This means the column behaves as a batch reactor in which local change at pH took place due to the release of  $OH^-$  ions from the wool fiber. This increase of pH would release Cr(VI) from the reversible binding sites of wool and consequently increase its concentration in the leached once the column refreshes and the performance of the column again retained as steady as before it was left overnight.

The desorption of Cr(VI) from wool was dependent on the time and temperature. For a column packed with wool size 0.50 cm and initial mass of Cr(VI) on the column was 604 mg, increasing time and temperature increased desorption. When the temperature was increased from 20 to 35°C at pH 1, the desorption of Cr(VI) was found to increase from 7.11 mg/g (30.6% leached) to 8.80 mg/g (37.9% leached), figure [11]. The process of Cr(VI) desorption can be summarized by the following reversible process.

The equilibrium constant  $K_c$  is given by <sup>(120)</sup>,

$$K_c = ((M_i - M_L) / M_i) * M_L \dots (1)$$

Where,

 $\begin{array}{ll} M_i & \mbox{Initial mass of } Cr(VI) \mbox{ on wool} \\ M_L & \mbox{Mass of } Cr(VI) \mbox{ leached} \end{array}$ 

Substitution of equilibrium constant into equation (1) will yield  $K_c$  at different temperatures (see table 9).

The enthalpy of desorption ( $\Delta H^{\circ}$ ) is obtained using the integrated Van't Hoff equation:

$$\ln K_{c} = (-\Delta H^{\circ} / RT) + C....(2)$$

Where,

- $\Delta H^{\circ}$  Enthalpy change
- T Temperature in Kelvin
- R Gas constant = 8.314 J/ K mol
- C Constant

A plot of ln K<sub>c</sub> vs. 1/T will yield a straight line with a slope = -  $\Delta H^{\circ}$  / R, figure [11]. The value of  $\Delta H^{\circ}$  was found to be 5.30 kJ /mol.

The Gibbs energy of desorption can be calculated from

$$\Delta G^{\circ} = -RT (\ln K_c) \dots (3)$$

Where,

 $\Delta G^{\circ} =$  Free energy

The entropy of desorption  $\Delta S^\circ$  is obtained from

 $\Delta G^{\circ} = \Delta H^{\circ} - T\Delta S^{\circ}....(4)$  Hence,  $\Delta S^{\circ} = (\Delta H^{\circ} - \Delta G^{\circ})/T$ 

And values are found in table [9].



Figure [10], Mass of Cr(VI) eluted in each volume by passing  $10.0*10^3$  ml of 5.09 ppm Cr(VI) solution through wool column, at room temperature and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 2.30 ml/min, wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g and wool depth 19.0 cm. O.N. over night Each cycle 100 ml of buffer solution pH 1.00



Figure [11], Van't Hoff plot for the desorption of Cr(VI) from wool by adding 3000 ml of buffer pH 1.00 on wool contain 604 mg of Cr(VI) with stirring for 180 minutes and took 5 ml for 15.0 times from solution for analysis during 180 minutes at different temperature (20, 27, 35 °C), and wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 26.0 g.

Table [9] Thermodynamic parameters for the desorption of Cr(VI) from wool at different temperature (20, 27, 35 °C), and wool fiber length 0.50 cm , wool weight 26.0 g.

Temperature / °C	K <sub>c</sub>	$\Delta$ G°/ ( KJ /mol)	$\Delta S^{\circ} / (J / mol K)$
20	129.5	-11.85	58.53
27	138.4	- 12.29	58.66
35	143.5	- 12.72	58.50

The positive value of enthalpy change  $\Delta H^{\circ}$  indicates that the desorption process is endothermic. The negative values of free energy  $\Delta G^{\circ}$  at different temperature indicate the spontaneous nature of desorption. The positive value of entropy  $\Delta S^{\circ}$  showed increased randomness at the solid / solution interface during the desorption of Cr(VI) from wool.

Since, the desorption was endothermic, hence the amount adsorbed at equilibrium must increase with increasing temperature, because  $\Delta G^{\circ}$  decreases with the rise in temperature of the solution. This explains why the value of  $\Delta G^{\circ}$  becomes more and more negative with the rise in temperature of desorption.

# III.3. Removal of chromium(III) by sand

In previous studies, good results were obtained on the ability of sand to sorb heavy metals ion like zinc (Zn), chromium (Cr), cadmium (Cd), copper (Cu), and Lead (Pb) from their aqueous solutions <sup>(121-123)</sup>. Sand showed a good adsorbent for zinc at pH 3 and 7, and the removal efficiency from 71 to 87% with a maximum adsorption occurred at the column depth one meter as compared to 0.6 and 0.8 meter. The pH of solution did not have a significant effect on the removal efficiency of zinc by sand and at high pH the zinc precipitated as instead of permanent adsorption <sup>(122)</sup>. Sand used for removal of Cr(III) at pH 4 and 10 and showed high removal efficiency 92% and 98% for the concentration of 250 ppm respectively <sup>(121)</sup>. The results showed that the pH did not have a major effect on the removal of Cr(III) and the differences in removal was explained by the precipitation of chromium hydroxide at high pH  $^{(121)}$ . The removal efficiency decrease with increasing concentration of chromium and also decreasing with increasing injection rate of the influent solution. The removal efficiency is increasing with increasing depth of sand column. Also the turbidity of solution was studied and it was observed that the turbidity removal efficiency increases with increasing depth of sand column and decreases with increasing injection rate <sup>(121)</sup>.

### **III.3.1.** Effect of initial concentration of Cr(III)

Figures [12 A-C], shows the effect of influent concentration on the removal of four different Cr(VI) concentrations: 4.95, 49.1, 98.3, and 206 ppm by passing three liters of these solutions, prepared in buffer pH 1.00, on sand filter. It is evident from figures that with a lower concentration of adsorbate the amount of Cr(III) attained on the sand are smaller than the amount attained when higher initial concentrations are used. However the percent removal of Cr(III) was greater with lower concentration and smaller with higher initial concentration.

The percentage removal of chromium by sand reached 93.1% for 4.95 ppm Cr(III) and 90.2% for 206 ppm Cr(III), also the breakthrough point curves affected by the initial concentration of chromium and it is shown in figure [12A]. It can be seen that a rise in the influent metal concentration reduces the volume treated before the packed bed gets saturated. A high metal concentration may saturate the sand more quickly, thereby decreasing the breakthrough time. Similar results were also obtained for the sorption of lead into sawdust <sup>(124)</sup> and these results agreed with the bed depth service time model (BDST) <sup>(124)</sup>.

The mass of chromium adsorbed by sand at breakpoint increases as the initial concentration of chromium increased. Cr(III) mass removed by one gram of sand was 0.0614 mg/g and 1.39 mg/g for the initial concentrations 4.95 ppm and 206 ppm, respectively. This can be explained by the fact that as the concentration of Cr(III) ions increases so does the metal ion loading on the adsorbent. For example, a concentration of 206 ppm will have higher surface loading as compared to concentration of 4.95 ppm and the volume of 206 ppm Cr(III) solution treated less than for 4.95 ppm Cr(III) solution. However when the influent concentration will be higher more number of ions will be competing for the same adsorption sites and will go through without being adsorbed. Plot of uptake of mass of Cr(III) per grams of sand versus the initial concentration of Cr(III) at breakpoint is shown in figure [13]. The increase of metal uptake by sand by changing the initial concentration of Cr(III) may attribute to the cooperative binding at sand sited upon

adsorption of chromium. The results of the percentage removal of Cr(III) agree with those of Baig study  $^{(121)}$  which showed that the percentage increased with decreasing influent initial concentration, but the results are small compared to Baig results. This difference is due to the depth and internal diameter of sand column which is bigger in Baig study and the flow rate is less, and this increased the percentage removal of Cr(III) from aqueous solution  $^{(121)}$ .



Figure (12A), Breakthrough curves of removal of Cr(III), by sand at different initial concentrations at room temperature and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 6.0 ml/min, sand size 18-mesh, sand weight 120.0 g and sand depth 19.0 cm.

Ct: concentration of Cr(III) treatment with time

Co: initial concentration of Cr(III)



Figure [12B], Uptake of Cr(III) by sand by passing 3000 ml of different concentration of Cr(III) solution at room temperature and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 6.0 ml/min, sand size 18-mesh, sand weight 120.0 g and sand depth 19.0 cm.



Figure [12C], Percent removal Cr(III) by sand by passing 3000 ml of different concentration of Cr(III) solution at room temperature, and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 6.0 ml/min, sand size 18-mesh, sand weight 120.0 g and sand depth 19.0cm.



Figure [13], Mass of Cr(III) uptake by sand by passing 3000 ml of different concentration of Cr(III) solution at room temperature and pH 1.00. The flow rate was 6.0 ml/min, sand size 18-mesh, sand weight 120.0 g and sand depth 19.0 cm.

### **III.3.2.** Effect of sand column on the pH of effluent solution

In solution, trivalent chromium is affected by pH. At low pH, Cr(III) is found as  $Cr^{+3}$  and at neutral and high pH it exists in the form  $Cr(OH)_3$ . The removal of Cr(III) by sand column was performed at pH 1. Stock solutions of Cr(III) in buffer was subjected to the column. The monitoring of the effluent pH during the adsorption process showed a significant increasing of pH that measured for the influent and effluent solution passed through sand columns table [10]. The pH can affect both the adsorbent (sand) and the form of Cr(III). At very acidic medium silicate ions are formed in buffer and create a buffering capacity. This does not exist at higher pH values. On the other hand, the pH affecting the chromium exists where at pH 1 CrCl<sub>3</sub> is predominant, and at higher pH Cr(OH)<sub>3</sub> is formed and precipitated inside the column. It was found that the pH of the effluent solution was higher than the pH of the influent one. The difference was greater for lower pH and become less for increasing pH until pH 8. Most chromium removal from the column by continuous elution at buffer solution happened at pH 1, and no chromium eluted at pH 2, 3, 4, 5, and 6, table [1]. This can be argued to the presence of Cr(III) in the form of CrCl<sub>3</sub>.

Removal of Cr(III) by sand column at pH 4 and 10 was 92% and 98% respectively, which showed no significant effect of the metal initial concentration on the removal efficiency of Cr(III) from aqueous solution, for the concentrations 50-250 ppm <sup>(121)</sup>. The percentage removal reached 93.1% when treating 1600 ml of 4.95 ppm solution and 90.2% when treating 900 ml of 206 ppm by continuous flow of influent solution for both concentrations <sup>(121)</sup>. It's obvious that two mechanism work. The first occurs at very acidic pH in which Cr(III) is adsorbed by sand. At alkaline pH, Cr(III) is mostly precipitated inside the column as Cr(OH)<sub>3</sub>.

pH <sub>i</sub> (influent solution)	pH <sub>f</sub> (effluent solution)
0.97	4.52
2.03	4.87
2.98	4.93
4.03	4.94
4.99	5.40
5.95	6.05
7.03	7.12
7.95	7.96

Table [10], Change of pH of the influent by passing through the sand column.

## III.3.3. Effect of column depth

The effect of column depth on the adsorption of 62.3 ppm Cr(III) using Three sequential columns (three plates and the length of three plates was 57.0 cm) and one column (one plate and the length of plate was 19.0 cm) packed with 18-mesh sand at room temperature and pH 1.00 was studied and the data presented in table [11]. 100 ml of 62.3 ppm Cr(III) was passed through the columns then the columns are eluted by 1000 ml of buffer pH 1. A grab sample after every 100 ml of buffer solution eluted is analyzed to measure chromium content. Constant flow rate, 2.30 ml/min, was achieved by adjusting the tap of the columns. The percentage removal of chromium for three plates was 100% and 93.1% for one plate but the mass of Cr(III) (mg) uptake by one gram sand was 0.017 for three plates and 0.048 for one plate which is three times bigger than for three plates. But the 100% removal chromium is expected for more plates.

Table [11], Effect of column bed depth on the percentage removal of Cr(III) by sand loaded with 6.23 mg of Cr(VI). The elution volume was 1000 at room temperature and pH 1. The flow rate was 2.30 ml/min, and sand 18-mesh.

Depth of column	57.0 cm (360.0 g of sand)	19.0 cm (120.0 g of sand)
Percent removal of Cr(III) by sand	100	93.1
Mass of Cr(III) (mg) uptake by sand	6.23	5.80

# **III.4. Potential of speciation**

Speciation of chromium has attracted a great deal of interest in view of the toxic properties of Cr(VI) compared with the much less toxic of Cr(III).Wool was found to be a good selective adsorbent for Cr(VI) and did not adsorb Cr(III) from their aqueous solution at low pH by batch adsorption. The optimum results obtained at pH 2, and contact time two hours <sup>(40)</sup>. The results obtained from continuous adsorption agreed with those of batch one. The wool is highly efficient for selective Cr(VI) removal at pH 1. Wool was able to remove 97.0% out of three liters of solution containing 208 ppm of Cr(VI) and the percentage removal of Cr(VI) should reach 100% if we use three successive columns since the bed depth is increased. It is clear that pH determines the speciation of the Cr(VI) as will as providing a favorable adsorbent surface charge for the adsorption to occur. The advantage of continuous adsorption over batch is the stability of pH due to the solution flow through the column and consequently preventing local increase of pH results by OH<sup>-</sup> release from wool.

The three sequential columns (three plates) packed with wool or sand was studied trying to reach 100% percentage removal for Cr(VI) and Cr(III) by wool and sand respectively. The results of wool columns showed that two additions of 100 ml of 48.6 ppm Cr(VI) to wool columns and then eluted with one liter of buffer solution pH 1; that the percent removal of Cr(VI) by wool increased from 84.3% in first addition to 88.3% in the second addition . And the results of sand columns showed that four additions of 100 ml of 62.3 ppm Cr(III) to sand columns and then eluted with one liter of buffer solution pH 1.00; that the percent removal of Cr(III) by sand decreased from 100% in first addition to 51.1% in the fourth , tables [12 and 13]. The results obtained suggested that wool is selective for Cr(VI) adsorption and not for Cr(III) from their aqueous solution at low pH in previous work (batch technique) and also in the continuous flow technique <sup>(40)</sup>. Accordingly, successive columns can be used to partially speciate Cr(VI) and Cr(III) with more than 85% efficiency; that is wool at low pH does not adsorb Cr(III) and adsorb Cr(VI), so the mixture of both ions could pass in sequence through column packed with wool and then through column packed with sand.

Table [12], Removal of Cr(VI) by wool by adding two times\* of 100 ml of 48.6 ppm Cr(VI) then eluted with 1000 ml of buffer pH 1.00 after each time through three sequential columns packed with wool at room temperature. The flow rate was 2.30 ml/min, and wool fiber length 0.50 cm, wool weight 78.0 g and wool depth 57.0 cm.

Number of additions of	Percent removal of	Uptake of Cr(VI)	Uptake of Cr(VI)
Cr(VI)	Cr(VI) by wool (%)	(mg) by wool	(mg) / 1g wool
1	84.3	4.09	0.0524
2	88.3	7.91	0.101

\* In the three wool columns after two additions we stopped adding more, since the results of addling seven additions for one column (section III.2.6), showed maximum percent removal  $\sim 77\%$ .

Table [13], Removal of Cr(III) by sand by adding four times of 100 ml of 62.3 ppm Cr(III) then eluted with 1000 ml of buffer pH 1.00 after each time through three sequential columns packed with sand at room temperature. The flow rate was 2.30 ml/min, and sand 18-mesh, weight 360.0 g and 57.0 cm depth.

Number of additions of Cr(III)	Percent removal of Cr(III) by sand	Uptake of Cr(III) (mg) by sand	Uptake of Cr(III) (mg) / 1 g sand
1	100	6.23	0.0173
2	100	12.5	0.0347
3	94.9	17.7	0.0492
4	51.1	12.7	0.0353

# **IV.** Conclusion

The experimental results showed that wool and sand can remove chromium ions effectively from its solution at low pH through continuous flow method. Wool selectively removes Cr(VI) at pH 1 and sand is very effective in removing Cr(III) and some of Cr(VI) at pH 1.

The percentage removal of Cr(VI) by wool increased with increased Cr(VI) initial concentration. At relatively high concentration of Cr(IV), 208 ppm, the percentage removal of chromium reached 97.0%. Dyeing wool with Acid Alizarin Violet, an acid dye, didn't affect the percentage of Cr(VI) removal, and consequently the dye didn't occupy the binding sites on which chromium is adsorbed.

Two mechanisms are believed to exist when Cr(VI) is bind to wool. The first is irreversible binding to some wool functional groups, physi-sorption, and the second is binding to reversible sites. Since two phenomena were taking place on the surface of the wool: (1) the adsorption of the chromium on the active sites and (2) the desorption of the chromium, leaching. The desorption is found dependent on temperature and contact time between the mobile phase, Cr(VI) buffered solution, and wool. The amount of Cr(VI) desorbed from wool is leached from the Cr(VI) bound to the reversible wool binding sites. The positive value of the enthalpy  $\Delta H^{\circ}$ , the positive value of entropy  $\Delta S^{\circ}$ , and the negative values of free energy  $\Delta G^{\circ}$  indicates that the desorption process is endothermic and spontaneous.

The advantage of continuous adsorption over the none continuous (batch) is the stability of pH due to the solution flow through the column and consequently preventing local increase of pH resulting from OH<sup>-</sup> release from wool. In other words, the chemical and structural forms of wool in the continuous flow column are very different from that of wool in batch adsorption. This consequently may result in variable mechanisms of interaction with the metal ion in both techniques.

Sand is found to be very effective in removing Cr(III) from its solution even at relatively high concentration at 206 ppm, the percentage removal of chromium reached 90.2%. The percentage removal increased with decreasing the initial concentration of Cr(III). The removal efficiency increases with the depth of the sand column. It was found that the pH of the effluent solution was higher than the pH of the influent one. The difference was greater for lower pH. This becomes less upon increasing pH until pH 8.

 $\mathbf{V}$ 

# **REMOVAL OF CHROMIUM BY DUCKWEED**

# V. 1. Removal of chromium by Duckweed

Duckweed is among the smallest and simplest freshwater floating plants. They grow under a variety of climatic conditions in most parts of the world; also they can tolerate a wide pH range, but grows best at pH values from 4.5 to 7.5, figure [14]. The plant can grow in full sunlight as well as in dense shade. Duckweed growth rate is optimum at 20-30 °C. The plant biomass is rich in protein (20-35% of dry weight) and vitamins. Duckweed could also be specifically applied as bio-accumulators for heavy metals. All members of the duckweed family concentrate heavy metals in particular cadmium, chromium and lead, which may at times reach levels in the plant which are harmful to both the health and growth of the plant <sup>(84, 124-26)</sup>.

Many reports are available on the uptake of metal ions by duckweeds and the numerous interactions that occur. Duckweeds will uptake and concentrate Cd, N, Cr, Zn, Sr, Co, Fe, Mn, Cu, Pb, Al and even Au. To attempt to define the rates of accumulation is not important here, except to point out that as the levels of these elements rise to higher than normal in general they may directly inhibit growth of the plant and any animal those consume significant quantities. At low level accumulation the plants become a very useful source of trace minerals particularly for livestock and fish <sup>(84, 125, 126)</sup>.

Duckweed exposed to 10 ppm of Zn, Pb and Ni for 96 hours and it was found that duckweed accumulated 27, 10, and 5.5  $\mu$ g /mg of Zn, Pb and Ni respectively <sup>(84)</sup>. The amount of chlorophyll was decreased in Duckweed due to the accumulation and toxicity of heavy metals as Pb, Zn, Ni and Cd. It has been suggested that heavy metals disrupt the membrane system, leading to the breakdown of permeability barrier which leads to the efflux of cations <sup>(83, 84, 128)</sup>.



Figure [14], The various duckweeds species

The accumulation of heavy metals by duckweed is not normally a problem for those wishing to use duckweeds from natural water resources or effluent from human or intensive animal housing as these metals are normally at extremely low concentrations. Duckweeds, however, are contaminated by such heavy metals from industries such as tanning (chromium) leached from mining (e.g. cadmium) and great care is needed where water is contaminated to be sure that heavy metals do not get into the human food chain. On the other hand, duckweeds may find use in stripping heavy metals from industrial water. Also their content of heavy metals can be used to indicate potential pollution levels of waters <sup>(125-128)</sup>.

Duckweed accumulated Cr(III) and Cr(VI) and the accumulation increased as the corresponding chromium ion concentration increased from 5 to 20 ppm in solution contain copper and zinc at pH 6. The results of analysis showed that the remainder chromium metal ion species in solution that were not accumulated by duckweed were richer in Cr(III) than in Cr(VI) regardless of the initial concentration of total Cr, Cu<sup>+2</sup> and Zn<sup>+2 (127)</sup>.

Duckweed plants were collected from wastewater pond from Al-Aroub Agricultural station and rinsed with deionized water. This plant used to study the accumulation of chromium by the duckweed at different temperatures. 10.0 grams of duckweed (wet weight) were rinsed with distilled water, and then placed in one liter plastic beaker containing 600 ml nutrient solution with or without test metal and partially covered to prevent evaporation <sup>(26)</sup>. Three replicates were considered for all treatment in this experiment. After 24.0 hours the data were analyzed using Atomic Absorption Spectroscopy and presented in table [14]. It was found that the percentage removal of chromium is very small and the duckweed was dead as expected due to the accumulation of heavy metal. Also final pH and electric conductivity of the sample solution were measured and found a bit than initial one. It is obvious that the percentage removal of Cr(VI) increased with increasing the temperature until 28 °C but with time increasing the percentage removal seems not change. The percentage removal was calculated by the equation (5):

Percentage removal of  $Cr(VI) = ((C_c - C_d)/C_c)*100 \%$ .....(5) Where,

 $C_c$  the concentration of Cr(VI) in control beaker  $C_d$  the concentration of Cr(VI) in duckweed beaker

Table [14], Percent removal of Cr(VI) by Duckweed by adding 10.0 g of fresh Duckweed to the one liter solution contains 7.0 ppm of Cr(VI) and nutrition at three different temperatures 23, 25 and 28 °C.

Time of treatment (hour)	Percentage removal of Cr(VI) by Duckweed at 23 °C (%)	Percentage removal of Cr(VI) by Duckweed at 25 °C (%)	Percentage removal of Cr(VI) by Duckweed at 28 °C (%)
0.50	2.71	8.25	14.0
2.0	3.94	8.01	14.5
4.0	2.00	7.87	13.6
6.0	0.53	8.09	15.3
24	5.72	7.30	14.2

It was found that increasing the time of treatment to 48.0 hours that slightly increases in the percentage removal of Cr(VI) by Duckweed which causes death to this plant. This result agreed with the results obtained by other studies <sup>(84, 125)</sup>. Figure [15] and table [15] show the results obtained. The experiments were stopped due to that the conditions of the experiments were not fixed, duckweed was dead and also the duckweed was contaminated with heavy metals and this was proved by analyzing the wastewater of the duckweed ponds in Al-Aroub station.
Table [15	5], Percentage	e removal o	of Cr(VI)	by Du	ckweed	by	adding	10.0	g of	fresh
Duckwee	d to the one li	ter solution of	contains 7	.0 ppm	of Cr(V	I) ar	nd nutriti	on at	25 °	C.

Time of treatment (hour)	Concentration of Cr(VI) in Control beaker (ppm)	Concentration of Cr(VI) in duckweed beaker (ppm)	Percent removal of Cr(VI) by duckweed (%)
0.50	7.68	7.09	7.66
2.0	6.29	6.06	3.68
4.0	5.42	5.03	7.24
6.0	4.89	4.53	7.41
8.0	6.92	6.43	7.01
22	6.93	6.21	10.4
24	6.56	6.08	7.34
28	6.34	5.85	7.62
30	6.19	5.60	9.59
46	5.80	5.16	10.9
48	7.20	6.47	10.1



Time of treatment (hours)

Figure [15], Percent removal of Cr(VI) by Duckweed by adding 10.0 g of fresh Duckweed to one liter solution contains 7.0 ppm of Cr(VI) and nutrition (Duckweed beaker) and other one liter solution contain 7 ppm of Cr(VI) and nutrition (control beaker) at 25 °C.

## **VI.** References

- 1. Irwin, R.J., 1997, "Environmental contaminants encyclopedia chromium (in general) entry ", National Park Service, Water Resources Division, Fort Collins, Colorado.
- 2. Bartlett, L. and Vesilind, P. A., 1998, "Chemistry and controversy: the regulation of environmental chromium", Environ. Eng. and Policy 1, 81–86.
- 3. Blasiak, J., Kowalik, j., 2000, "A comparison of the in vitro genotoxicity of tri- and hexavalent chromium", Mutation Research 469, 135–145.
- 4. Codd, R., Dillon, C.T., Levina, A., and Lay, P.A., 2001, "Studies on the genotoxicity of chromium: from the test tube to the cell", Coordination Chemistry Reviews 216–217, 537–582.
- 5. Costa, M., 2003, "Contemporary issues in toxicology Potential hazards of hexavalent chromate in our drinking water", Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology 188, 1–5.
- 6. Shanker, A.K., Cervantes, C., Loza-Tavera, H. and Avudaiayagam, S., 2005, "Chromium toxicity in plants", Environment International 31, 739-753.
- 7. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 1998, "Toxicological review of trixavalent chromium", Washington, DC.
- 8. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 1998,"Toxicological review of hexavalent chromium", Washington, DC.
- 9. Vincent, J.B., 2003, "Recent Advances in the Biochemistry of Chromium(III)", The Journal of Trace Elements in Experimental Medicine 16, 227–236.
- 10. Zayed, A.M., and Norman Terry, N., 2003," Chromium in the environment: factors affecting biological remediation", Plant and Soil 249, 139–156.
- Sinha, S., Saxena, R., and Singh, S., 2002, "Comparative studies on accumulation of Cr from metal solution and tannery effluent under repeated metal exposure by aquatic plants: its toxic effects", Environmental Monitoring and Assessment 80, 17– 31.
- Bielicka, A., Bojanowska, I., and Wiœniewski, A., 2005, *"Review Two Faces of Chromium Pollutant and Bioelement"*, Polish Journal of Environmental Studies 14, 5-10.
- Cervantes, C., Campos-Garcia, J., Devars, S., Gutierrez-Corona, F., Loza Tavera, H., Torres-Guzman, J.C., Moreno-Sanchez, R., 2001, "Interactions of chromium with microorganisms and plants", FEMS Microbiology Reviews 25 335-347.
- 14. Chmielewski, A.G., Urbanski, T.S. and Migdal, W., 1997, "Separation technologies for metals recovery from industrial wastes", Hydrometallurgy 45, 333-344.

- 15. Daneshvar, N., Salari, D., and Aber, S., 2002, "Chromium adsorption and Cr(VI) reduction to trivalent chromium in aqueous solutions by soya cake", Journal of Hazardous Materials B94, 49–61.
- Jain, S. K., P. Vasudevan, P. and N. K. Jha, N.K., 1989, "Removal of some Heavy Metals from Polluted Water by Aquatic Plants: Studies on Duckweed and Water Velvet", Biological Wastes 28, 115-126.
- 17. Pas, M., Milacic, R., Draslar, K., Pollak, N. and Raspor, P., 2004, "Uptake of chromium(III) and chromium(VI) compounds in the yeast cell structure", BioMetals 17, 25–33.
- 18. Singh, V.K., and Tiwari, P.N., 1997, "Removal and Recovery of Chromium(VI) from Industrial Waste Water", J. Chem. Tech. Biotechnol. 69, 376-382.
- 19. Zouboulis, A.I., Loukidou, M.X., and Matis, K.A., 2004, "Biosorption of toxic metals from aqueous solutions by bacteria strains isolated from metal-polluted soils", Process Biochemistry 39, 909–916.
- Sahin, Y., and Ozturk, A., 2005, "Biosorption of chromium(VI) ions from aqueous solution by the bacterium Bacillus thuringiensis", Process Biochemistry 40, 1895– 1901.
- 21. Kotas, J., and Stasicka, Z., 2000, "Commentary, Chromium occurrence in the environment and methods of its speciation", Environmental Pollution 107, 263-283.
- 22. Sapari, N., Idris, A., and Ab. Hamid, N.H., 1996, "Total removal of heavy metal from mixed plating rinse wastewater", Desalination 106, 4 19-422.
- 23. Abumaizar, R.J., and Smith, E.H., 1999, "Heavy metal contaminants removal by soil washing", Journal of Hazardous Materials B70, 71–86.
- 24. Adhoum, N., Monser, L., Bellakhal, N., Belgaied, J.E., 2004, "Treatment of electroplating wastewater containing Cu<sup>2+</sup>, Zn<sup>2+</sup> and Cr(VI) by electrocoagulation", Journal of Hazardous Materials B112, 207–213.
- 25. Vitale, R.J., Mussoline, G.R., and Rinehimer, K.A., 1997, "Environmental Monitoring of Chromium in Air, Soil, and Water", Regulatory Toxicology and Pharmacology 26, S80–S85.
- Appenroth, K.J., Bischoff, M., Gabrys, H., Stoeckel, J., Swartz, H.M., Walczak, T., and Winnefeld, K., 2000, "Kinetics of chromium(V) formation and reduction in fronds of the duckweed *Spirodela polyrhiza* — a low frequency EPR study", Journal of Inorganic Biochemistry 78, 235–242.
- 27. Gupta, V.K., Shrivastava, A.K., and Jain, N., 2001, "Biosorption of chromium(VI) from aqueous solutions by green algae *Spirogyra* species ", Wat. Res. 35, 4079-4085.

- 28. James, B.R., 2002, "Chemical transformations of chromium in soils: relevance to mobility, bioavailability and remediation" the international chromium development association.
- 29. Koyak, B., Ozer, A., Altundogian, H.S., Erdem, M., and Tuemen, F., 1999, "Cr(VI) reduction in aqueous solutions by using copper smelter slag", Waste Management 19, 333-338.
- 30. Shi, X., Chiu, A., Chen, C. T., Halliwell, B., Castranova, V., and Vallyathan, V., 1999, "Reduction of chromium(VI) and its relationship to carcinogenesis", Journal of Toxicology and Environmental Health 2, 87–104.
- 31. Kongsricharoern, N., and Polprosert, 1996, "Chromium removal by a pipolar electro-chemical precipitation process", Wat. Sci. Tech. 34, 109-116.
- 32. Ball, J.W., and Bassett, R.L., 2000, "Ion exchange separation of chromium from natural water matrix for stable isotope mass spectrometric analysis", Chemical Geology 168, 123–134.
- 33. Rengaraj, S., Joo, C.K., Kim, Y., and Yi. J., 2003, "Kinetics of removal of chromium from water and electronic process wastewater by ion exchange resins: 1200H, 1500H and IRN97H", Journal of Hazardous Materials B102, 257–275.
- Rengaraj, S., Yeon, K.H., and Moon, S.H., 2001, "Removal of chromium from water and wastewater by ion exchange resins", Journal of Hazardous Materials B87 273– 287.
- 35. Yalcin, S., Apak, R., Hizal, J., and Afsar, H., 2001, "Recovery of copper (II) and chromium (III,VI) from electroplating industry wastewater by ion exchange ", Separation Science and Technology 36(10), 2181–2196.
- 36. Gode, F. and Pehlivan, E., 2005, "Removal of Cr(VI) from aqueous solution by two Lewatit-anion exchange resins", Journal of Hazardous Materials B119, 175–182.
- Noro, J., Maruyama, K., and Yu Komatsu, Y., 2001, "Separation of Chromium(III) and Chromium(VI) by the Combination of Solvent and Ion Exchange Methods" ,Analytical Sciences 17, 1333-1336.
- 38. Bohdziewicz, J., 2000, "Removal of chromium ions (VI) from underground water in the hybrid complexation-ultrafitration process", Desalination 129, 227-235.
- 39. Hafiane, A., Lemordant, D., and Dhahbi, M., 2000, "Removal of hexavalent chromium by nanfiltration", Desalination 130, 305-312.
- 40. Dakikiy, M., Khamis, M., Manassra, A., and Mereb, M., 2002, "Selective adsorption of chromium(VI) in industrial wastewater using low-cost abundantly available adsorbents", Advances in Environmental Research 6, 533-540.

- 41. Demirbas, E., Kobya, M., Senturk, E., and Ozkan, T., 2004, "Adsorption kinetics for the removal of chromium (VI) from aqueous solutions on the activated carbons prepared from agricultural wastes", Water SA. 30, 533 540.
- 42. Hamadi, N.K., Chen, X.D., Farid, M.M., and Lu, M.G.Q., 2001, "Adsorption kinetics for the removal of chromium(VI) from aqueous solution by adsorbents derived from used tyres and sawdust", Chemical Engineering Journal 84, 95–105.
- 43. Yu, L.J., Shukla, S.S., Dorris, K.L., Shukla, A., and Margrave, J.L., 2003, "Adsorption of chromium from aqueous solutions by maple sawdust", Journal of Hazardous Material B100, 53-63.
- 44. Namasivayam, C., and Yamuna, R.T., 1995, "Adsorption of chromium (VI) by a low-cost adsorbent: biogases residual slurry", Chemosphere 30, 561-578.
- 45. Pradhan, J., Das, S.N. and Thakur, R.S., 1999, "Adsorption of Hexavalent Chromium from Aqueous Solution by Using Activated Red Mud", Journal of Colloid and Interface Science 217, 137–141.
- 46. Bailey, S.E., Olin, T.J., Bricka, R.M. and Adrian, D.D., 1999, "Review paper a review of potentially low-cost sorbents for heavy metals", Wat. Res. 33, 2469-2479.
- 47. leyva-Ramos, R., Fuentes-Rubio, L., Guerrero-Corondo, R.M., and Mendoza-Barron, J., 1995, "Adsorption of trivalent chromium from aqueous solutions onto activated carbon", J. chem.. Tech. Biotechnol. 62, 64-67.
- Monser, L., and Adhoum, A., 2002, "Modified activated carbon for the removal of copper, zinc, chromium and cyanide from wastewater", Separation and Purification Technology 26, 137–146.
- Qin, C., Du, Y., Zhang, Z., Liu, Y., Xiao, L., and Shi1, X., 2003, "Adsorption of Chromium (VI) on a Novel Quaternized Chitosan Resin" Journal of Applied Polymer Science 90, 505–510.
- 50. Bai, R.S., and Abraham, T.E., 2003, "Studies on chromium(VI) adsorptiondesorption using immobilized fungal biomass", Bioresource Technology 87, 17 -26.
- Lee, M.Y., Hong, K.J., Shin-Ya, Y., and Kajiuchi, T., 2005, "Adsorption of Hexavalent Chromium by Chitosan-Based Polymeric Surfactants", Journal of Applied Polymer Science 96, 44–50.
- 52. Selvaraj, K., Manonmani, S. and Pattabhi, S., 2003, "Short Communication Removal of hexavalent chromium using distillery sludge", Bioresource Technology 89, 207–211.
- 53. Singh, D.B., Rupainwar, D.C., and Prosad, G., 1992, "Studies on the removal of Cr(VI) from wastewater by feldspar", J. Chem.. Tech. Biotechnol. 53, 127-131.

- 54. Fadali, O.A., Magdy, Y.H., Daifullah, A.A.M., Ebrahiem, A.A., and Nassar, M.M., 2004, "Removal of Chromium from Tannery Effluents by Adsorption", Journal of Environmental Science and Health A39, 465–472.
- 55. Lalvani, S.B., Wiltowski, T., Hubner, A., Weston, A., and Mundich, N., 1998, "Removal of hexavalent chromium and metal cations by selective and novel carbon adsorbent", Carbon 36, 1219-1226.
- 56. Ouki, S. K. and Neufeld, R. D., 1997, "Use of Activated Carbon for the Recovery of Chromium from Industrial Wastewaters", J. Chem. Tech. Biotechnol. 70, 3-8.
- 57. Selomulya, C., Meeyoo1, V., and Amal, R., 1999, "Mechanisms of Cr(VI) removal from water by various types of activated carbons", J. Chem. Technol. Biotechnol 74, 111-122.
- 58. Uzun, I., and Guzel, F., 2000, "Adsorption of Some Heavy Metal Ions from Aqueous Solution by Activated Carbon and Comparison of Percent Adsorption Results of Activated Carbon with those of Some Other Adsorbents", Turk. J. Chem. 24, 291 - 297.
- 59. Gupta, V.K. and Ali, I., 2004, "Removal of lead and chromium from wastewater using bagasse fly ash-a sugar industry waste", Journal of Colloid and Interface Science 271, 321-328.
- 60. Dahbi, S., Azzi, M. and de la Guardia, M., 1999, "Removal of hexavalent chromium from wastewaters by bone charcoal", Fresenius J Anal. Chem, 363, 404-407.
- Dahbi, S., Azzi, M., Saib, N., Guardia, M., Faure. R., and Durand, R., 2002, "Removal of trivalent chromium from tannery waste waters using bone charcoal" Anal. Bioanal. Chem. 374, 540–546.
- 62. Abdo, M.S.E., and Sedahmed, G., 1998, "A new technique for removal hexavalent chromium from waste water and energy generation via galvanic reduction with scrap iron", Energy Convers. Mgmt. 34, 943-951.
- 63. Kaplan, D.I., and Gilmore, T.J., 2004, "Zero-valent iron removal rates of aqueous Cr(VI) measured under flow conditions", Water, Air, and Soil Pollution 155, 21–33.
- 64. Pettine, M., and Capri, S., 2005, "Review, Digestion treatments and risks of Cr(III)– Cr(VI) interconversions during Cr(VI) determination in soils and sediments—a review", Analytica Chimica Acta 540, 231–238.
- 65. Rodriguez, M., G., Aguilar, R., Soto, G., and Martinez, S., A., 2003, "Modeling an electrochemical process to remove Cr(VI) from rinse-water in a stirred reactor", Journal of Chemical Technology and Biotechnology 78, 371-376.
- 66. Ozer, A., Altundogan, H.S., Erdem, M., and Tumen, F., 1997, "A study on the Cr(VI) removal from aqueous solutions by steel wool", Environmental Pollution 97, 107-112.

- 67. Myers, C.R., and Myers, J.M, 1998," Iron stimulates the rate of reduction of hexavalent chromium by human microsomes", Carcinogenesis 19, 1029–1038.
- 68. Stafilov, T., Pavlovska, G., and Cundeva, K., 1998, "Iron(III) Hexamethylenedithocarbamate as a New Flotation Collector for Separation of Total Chromium", Microchemical journal 60, 32–41.
- 69. Seman, J.c., Bertsch, P.M., and Schwallie, L., 1999, "In situ Cr(VI) reduction within coarse-textured, oxide-coated soil and aquifer system using Fe(II) solutions", Environ. Sci. Technol. 33, 938-944.
- Chen, Y., Gu, G., 2005, "Short-term batch studies on biological removal of chromium from synthetic wastewater using activated sludge biomass", Bioresource Technology 96, 1722–1729.
- Mulligan C.N., Yang, R.N., Gibbs, B.F., 2001, "Remediation technologies for metalcontaminated soils and groundwater: an evaluation", Engineering Geology 60, 193-207.
- 72. Dokken, K., Gamez, G., Herrera, I., Tiemann, K.J., Pingitore, N.E, Chianelli, R.R. and. Gardea-Torresdey, J.L., 1999, "Characterization of chromium(VI) bioreduction and chromium(III) binding to alfalfa biomass", Proceedings of the 1999 Conference on Hazardous Waste Research, 101-113.
- 73. Shen, H., Wang, Y.T., 1995, "Hexavalent chromium removal in two-stage bioreactor system", Journal of Environmental Engineering 121, 789-804.
- Faisal, M., and Hasnain, S., 2003, "Synergistic of Cr(VI) by Eichornia crassipes in conjunction with Bacterial strains", Pakistan Journal of Biological Sciences 6, 264-268.
- 75. Nkhalambayausi-Chirwa, E.M., and Wang, Y.T., 2004, "Modeling Hexavalent Chromium Removal in a Bacillus sp. Fixed-Film Bioreactor", Biotechnology and Bioengineering 87, 874-883.
- 76. Amoroso, M., Castro, CR., Duran, A., Peraud, O., Oliver, G., and Hill, RT., 2001,"Chromium accumulation by two stroptomyces spp. Isolated from riverrine sediments", Journal of industrial microbiology and Biotechnology 26, 210-215.
- 77. Schmieman, E.A., Yonge, D.R., Rege, M.A., Petersen, J.N., Turick, C.E., Johnstone, D.L., and Apel, W.A., 1998, "Comparative kinetics of bacterial reduction of chromium", Journal of Environmental Engineering 124, 449-455.
- 78. Zayed, A., Lytle, C.M., Qian, J.H. and Terry, N., 1998, "Chromium accumulation, translocation and chemical speciation in vegetable crops", Planta 206, 293-299.
- 79. Rai, U.N., Sinha, S., Tripathi, R.D., and Chandra, P., 1995, "Wastewater treatability potential of some aquatic macrophytes: removal of heavy metals", Ecological Engineering 5, 5-12.

- Samantaroy, S., Mohanty, A.K., and Misra, M., 1997, "Removal of hexavalent chromium by Kendu fruit gum dust", Journal of Applied Polymer Science 66, 1485– 1494.
- 81. Nigam, K.D.P., Srivastar, P.K., Gupta S.K., and Vusoudevan, P., 1998, "A mathematical model for metal ions uptake by aquatic plants for wastewater treatment", Environmental Modeling and Assessment 3, 249-258.
- 82. Ali, N.A., Ater, M., Sunahara, G.I. and Robidoux, P.Y., 2004, "Phytotoxicity and bioaccumulation of copper and chromium using barley (*Hordeum vulgare L.*) in spiked artificial and natural forest soils", Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety 57, 363–374.
- 83. Wahaab, R.A., Lubberding, H.J., and Alaerts, G.J., 1995, "Copper and chromium(III) uptake by duckweed", Water Science Technology 32, 105-110.
- 84. Sharma, S.S., and Gaur, J.P., 1995, "Short communication potential of Lemna polyrrhiza for removal heavy metals", Ecological Engineering 4, 37-43.
- Dirilgen, N., and Dogan, F., 2002, "Speciation of chromium in the presence of copper and zinc and their combined toxicity", Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety 53, 397 - 403.
- Hasan, S., Krishnaiah, A., Ghosh, T.K., Viswanath, D. S., Boddu, V. M. and SmithE. D. 2003" Adsorption of Chromium(VI) on Chitosan-Coated Perlite" Separation Science and Technology 38, 3775–3793.
- 87. Sharma, D.C., and Forster, C.F., 1993, "Removal of hexavalent chromium using sphagnum moss peat", Wat. Res. 27, 1201-1208.
- Vazquez, G., Antorrena, G., Gonzalez, J., and Doval, M.D., 1994, "Adsorption of heavy metal ions by chemically modified *pinus pinaster* bark", Bioresourse Technol. 48, 251-255.
- 89. Sharma, D.C., and Forster, C.F., 1994, "The treatment of chromium wastewater using the sorptive potential of leaf mould", Bioresource Technol. 49, 31-40.
- 90. El-Sayed, H., a. Kantouch, A., and Raslan, W.M., 2004, "Environmental and technological studies on the interaction of wool with some metal ions", Toxicol. and Environ. Chem. 86, 141–146.
- 91. Lalvani, S.B., Hubner, A., and Wiltowski, T.S., 2000, "Chromium adsorption by lignin", Energy Sources 22, 45-56.
- 92. Bois, L., Ribes, A., Petit-Ramel, M., Grenier-Loustalot, M.F., 2003, "Experimental study of chromium adsorption on minerals in the presence of phthalic and humic acids", Chemistry and Ecology 19, 263-273.

- 93. Wei, Y.L., Hsieh, H.F., Yang, Y.W., Lee, J.F., and Liung, W.S., 2005, "Molecular study of thermal immobilization of chromium(VI) with clay", Air and Waste Manage. Assoc. 55, 411-414.
- 94. Carusoa, J.A., B. Klaueb, B., Michalkec, B., and Rocked, D.M., 2003, "Group assessment: elemental speciation", Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety 56, 32–44.
- 95. Ganeshjeevan, R., Chandrasekar, R., Yuvaraj, S. and Radhakrishnan, G., 2003, "Short communication Determination of hexavalent chromium by on-line dialysis ion chromatography in a matrix of strong colourants and trivalent chromium", Journal of Chromatography A 988, 151–159.
- 96. He, Y., Cervera, M.L., Garrido-Ecija, M.I., and Guardia, M., 2000, "On-line bidirectional electrostacking of chromium(III) and chromium (VI) for flame atomic absorption spectrometry determination", Analytica Chimica Acta 421, 57–65.
- 97. Posta, J., Gaspar, A., Toth, R., and Ombodi, L., 1996,"Cr(III) and Cr(VI) On-Line Preconcentration and High-Performance Flow Flame Emission Spectrometric Determination in Water Samples", Microchemical Journal 54, 195–203.
- Pantsar-Kallio, M., and Manninen, P.K.G., 1996, "Speciation of chromium in wastewater by coupled column ion chromatography-inductively coupled plasma mass spectroscopy", Journal of Chromatography A 750, 89–95.
- 99. Luo, S.K. · Harald and Berndt, H., 1998, "Cr(III)/Cr(VI) determination in waste water by ICP/AES with on-line HPLC (HHPN) sample introduction", Fresenius J. Anal. Chem. 360, 545–549.
- 100. Bittner, M., and Broekaert, J.A.C., 1998, "Speciation of chromium by solid-phase extraction coupled to reversed-phase liquid chromatography with UV detection", Analytica Chimica Acta 364, 31-40.
- 101. Inoue, Y., Sakai, T., and kumagai, H., 1995, "Simultaneous determination of chromium(III) and chromium(VI) by ion chromatography with inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry", Journal of Chromatography A 706, 127–136.
- 102. Li, Y., Pradhan, N.K., Foley, R., and. Low, G.K.C., 2002, "Selective determination of airborne hexavalent chromium using inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry ", Talanta 57, 1143–1153.
- 103. Wu, Y., Hu, B., Peng, T., and Jiang, Z., 2001, "In-situ separation of chromium(III) and chromium(VI) and sequential ETV–ICP–AES determination using acetylacetone and PTFE as chemical modifiers ", Fresenius J Anal Chem 370, 904– 908.
- 104. Zhu, X., Hu, B., Jiang, Z., Yingliang Wu,Y., and Xiong, S., 2002, "Speciation of chromium(III) and chromium(VI) by in situ separation and sequential determination with electrothermal vaporization inductively coupled plasma atomic emission spectrometry", Analytica Chimica Acta 471, 121–126.

- 105. Al-Shawi, A.W. and, Dahl, R., 1999, "Short communication, Determination of total chromium in phosphate rocks by ion Chromatography", Journal of Chromatography A 850, 137–141.
- 106. Padarauskas, A., and Schwedt, G., 1995, "Speciation of Cr(III) and Cr(VI) and separation of common anions by ion pair chromatography with trans-1,2-diaminecyclohexane-N,N,N, N-tetraacetic acid", Talanta 42, 693-699.
- 107. Sun, H., Kang, W., Liang, S., Ha, J., and Shen, S., 2003, "Determination of chromium(III) and total chromium in water by derivative atomic absorption spectrometry using flow injection on-line preconcentration with a double microcolomn", Analytical Science 19, 589-592.
- 108. Collins, C.H., Pezzin, S.H., Rivera, J.F.L., Bonato, P.S., Windomoller, C.C., Archundia, C., and Collins, K.E., 1997, "Liquid chromatographic separation of aqueous species of Cr(VI) and Cr(III)", Journal of Chromatography A 789, 469–478.
- 109. Sarzanini, C., and Mentasti, E., 1997, "Review, determination and speciation of metals by liquid chromatography", Journal of Chromatography A 789, 301–311.
- 110. Tang, A.N., Jiang, D.Q., Jiang, Y., Wang, S.W. and Yan, X.P., 2004, "Cloud point extraction for high-performance liquid chromatographic speciation of Cr(III) and Cr(VI) in aqueous solutions", Journal of Chromatography A 1036, 183–188.
- 111. chardin, B., Chaspoul, F., Gallice, P., and Bruschi, M., 2002, "Chromium speciation in bacterial culture medium by combing strong anion exchange liquid chromatography with inductively coupled plasma mass spectroscopy: application to the reduction of Cr(VI) by sulfate reducing bacteria", J. Liq. Chrom. and Rel. Technol. 25, 877-887.
- 112. Chen, Z., Naidu, R., and Subramanian, A., 2001, "Separation of chromium (III) and chromium (VI) by capillary electrophoresis using 2,6-pyridinedicarboxylic acid as a pre-column complexation agent", Journal of Chromatography A 927, 219–227.
- 113. Himeno, S., Nakashima, Y.,and Sano, K., 1998, "Simultaneous determination of chromium(VI) and chromium(III) by capillary electrophoresis", Analytical Sciences 14, 369-373.
- 114. Kuban, P., Kuban, P., and Kuban, V., 2003, "Speciation of chromium (III) and chromium (VI) by capillary electrophoresis with contactless conductometric detection and dual opposite end injection", Electrophoresis 24, 1397–1403.
- 115. Timerbaev, A.R., Semenova, O.P., Buchberger, W. and Bonn, G.K., 1996, "Speciation studies by capillary electrophoresis simultaneous determination of chromium(III) and chromium(VI)" Fresenius J. Anal. Chem. 354, 414–419.
- 116. Yang, W.P., Zhang, Z.J.,and Deng. W., 2003, "Speciation of chromium by incapillary reaction and capillary electrophoresis with chemiluminescence detection" Journal of Chromatography A 1014, 203–214.

- 117. Kuldree, R., Zaidentsal, A., Viitak, A., Treumann, and Kaljurand, M., 2004, "Speciation of chromium using wide-bore capillary electrophoresis with electrothermal atomic absorption spectroscopy detection", Proc. Estonian Acad. Sci. Chem. 53, 65-74.
- 118. Geiger, D.K., 1996, "chromium 1994", Coordination Chemistry Reviews 152, 359-392.
- 119. Mangi, J., 1978, "Effects of chromium on some aquatic plants", Environ. Pollut. 16, 285-291.
- 120. Khan, A.A., and Singh, R.P., 1987, "Adsorption Thermodynamics of Carbofuran on Sn(IV) Arsenosilicate in H<sup>+</sup>, Na<sup>+</sup> and Ca<sup>2+</sup> Forms", Colloids and Surfaces, 24, 33-42.
- 121. Baig, M.A., Mehmood, B., and Matin, A., 2003, "Removal of chromium from industrial effluents by sand filtration", Electron. J. Environ. Agric. Food Chem., 2.
- 122. Aslam, M.M., Hassan, I., and Malik, M., 2004, "Sand as adsorbent for removal of zinc from industrial effluents", Electron. J. Environ. Agric. Food Chem., 3, 792-798.
- 123. Muhammad, N., Parr, J., Smit, M. D., and Wheatley, A.D., 1997, "Removal of heavy metals by slow sand filtration", 23rd WEDC Conference, Durban, South Africa, 167-170.
- 124. Bonomo, L., Pastorelli, G., and Zambon, N., 1997, "Advantages and limitations of duckweed-based wastewater treatment systems", Water Science Technology 35, 239-246.
- 125. Mohan, B., and Hosetti, B., 1997, "Potential phytotoxicity of lead and cadmium to lemna minor grown in sewage stabilization ponds", Environmental pollution 98, 233-238.
- 126. Oron, G., Porath, D., and Wildschut, L., 1986, "Wastewater treatment and renovation by different duckweed species", Journal of the Environment 112, 247-263.
- 127. Dirilgen, N and Dogan, F., 2002, "Speciation of chromium in the presence of copper and zinc and their combined toxicity", Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety 53, 397-403.
- 128. Sultan, S., and Shalan, B., 1999, "Marginal water and saline soils (Palestine), wastewater treatment and reuse using duckweed", Palestinian Environmental Authority.